# BRIDAL HEARS

KATHLEEN KAPLAN

## BRIDAL HEART SCRIBE

# Bridal Heart Scribe

Revealer of God's Secrets

Kathleen Kaplan

© Copyright 2023—Kathleen Kaplan Published by Spiritual Survival, Inc.

All rights are reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, distributed, or transmitted in any form or by any means, including photocopying, recording, or other electronic or mechanical methods, without the prior written permission of the author, except in the case of brief quotations embodied in reviews and specific other noncommercial uses permitted by copyright law.

Scripture quotations are from the Revised Geneva Bible. Used by permission. © 2019 by Five Talents Audio. All rights reserved. Scripture quotations marked "GNV" are from the 1599 Geneva Bible. Used by permission of Tolle Lege Press. All rights reserved.

Please note that the Bridal Heart Ministry publishing style capitalizes specific pronouns in Scripture that refer to the Father, Jesus, and the Holy Spirit, which may differ from some publishers' styles.

For more information, go to www.BridalHeart.org.

# **CONTENTS**

### **Dedication**

- 1 Modern-Day Scribes
- **2** Encounters with Angels
- 3 God's Secrets
- 4 Prophetic Visions and Dreams
- 5 Scribed Mysteries
- **6** Translations to Heaven
- 7 Time Travel, Translocations, and Perception
- **8** Essays from the Trinity
- 9 Bridal Hearts

### **Resources**

### **My Heavenly Call**

*from Father God on 3/24/2010:* 

Kathleen, as one of My scribes, I will reveal My secrets to you. Be faithful to share them with others through your books. They will equip and purify My Son's Bride as they enter a close relationship with Me. First, I will manifest Myself to each one. Then they will continually 'abide' in Me.

# **DEDICATION**

y heart is full of gratitude to Heavenly Father, King Jesus, and the Holy Spirit for calling me to be one of their scribes and trusting me with their secrets. However, my thankfulness does not stop there; they opened my spiritual ears to hear their voices and my spiritual eyes to see them. As my constant beloved companions for the past fifty years, they invited me and guided me into encountering the divine realm of their heavenly abode. I am forever grateful. I dedicate this divinely inspired book, *Bridal Heart Scribe*—to them, the Magnificent Obsession.

### **Modern-Day Scribes**

The word, that came to Jeremiah from the Lord, saying... Write all the words I have spoken unto you in a book.

—Jeremiah 30:1–2 (GNV)

Someone who plans to write a book ought to ponder wisely the topic they want to write about. In my case, pondering was not required. This book's title and the subject matter were divinely given, and the manuscript was spiritually dictated to me.

My writing journey began on the morning of January 6, 1989; as I quietly sat in my prayer room, the Holy Spirit whisked my spirit away to the unseen spiritual cloud realm. Instantly, I was in heaven's throne room. I stood on its glistening sapphire blue floor, alive with the spiritual fire that did not burn. Then I heard a deep booming voice say, "Welcome, daughter!" I looked in the direction of the voice and saw two majestic thrones where King Jesus and Heavenly Father were sitting, surrounded by smiling angels with radiant white wings. The combined effect of their glories lit up the place with an ethereal luminosity of a full moon in the night sky. However, the faces of Father and Jesus were not visible despite the brilliant light. Instead, they were covered with billowy clouds.

Then the Father continued to say as His voice reverberated through every part of my being, "Today you are anointed to be one of Our scribes, a pen in Our hands for these Last Days. We will write through you, so be faithful to receive. Many will be blessed by what We reveal to set disputed matters straight through your writing. Your inspired books will help many learn how to walk in Scriptural truths, develop close relationships with Us, and understand Our heartfelt secrets."

As suddenly as my spirit was caught up, I was instantly back home, ecstatic to be a scribe. This new scribal ministry and my calling as a

prophetic preacher that I received similarly in 1987 are complimentary anointings that produced my two scribed books: *Bridal Heart Diary* and *Bridal Heart Scribe*. Within these two 'treasure chests' are divine lifegiving revelations, revealed secrets, and encouraging messages for us. These will empower you to experience a miraculous Christian life.



### What Are Modern-Day Prophetic Scribes?

Historically, God speaks to His prophetic people before He acts. In today's societies, scribes are prophetic writers who interact with Him based on a loving, heart-to-heart connection. He has called, anointed, and inspired these Christians to discern His voice and record what they hear to retain His revelations. As a result, they have relinquished their plans in submission to their Master's will.

Scribing is a proven biblical tool for retaining and properly stewarding what is spoken. Consequently, scribes have a rich history of recording Old Testament Prophets' divine revelations, as evidenced by the anointed content within those sacred biblical books. Throughout centuries, scribes had an essential role in producing the Scriptures. However, today their writings are not replacements for chapters of the Bible or revelations outside of Scripture but Spirit-inspired dictations of encouraging messages.

Christian scribes discern and reject new-age automatic handwriting or anything similar to it. Instead, they record messages under the inspiration of the Holy Spirit, as He has opened their spiritual ears, enabling them to accurately reproduce what they receive. Then a modern-day scribe's revelatory writings are shared publicly to inspire those who have ears but do not hear heavenly voices and have eyes but do not see into the invisible spiritual realm.

Those involved in today's scribal ministry within the Kingdom of God have deep roots in biblical truths, with a historical perspective based on honor, love, and a close relationship with the Trinity. The word *Trinity* is not found in Scripture but refers to the Triune persons in one God or the old English word *Godhead*, which is synonymous with Trinity.

The Trinity is a three-member family unit in close relationship with one another. Each person has distinct characteristics, personalities, and functions. The Trinity is observable as recorded in Matthew 3:13–17 at the baptism of Jesus: the Holy Spirit appeared as a dove, the voice of Heavenly Father was audibly heard, and Jesus the Son was physically seen.

The Old Testament prophets Moses, Jeremiah, Daniel, and Ezra were faithful scribes recording what the Father relayed to them for His people. Likewise, the New Testament disciples Matthew, Luke, and John are examples of skilled scribes that recorded what they observed and heard in the life of Jesus.



### The Value of Keeping a Journal

Many Christians have discovered journaling to be a treasured, essential biblical tool in retaining what God speaks to them. So during your daily time with Jesus, write in a notebook the insights you receive while meditating on the Scriptures, any spiritual experiences such as visions and dreams you received, that day's prayer requests, and answers to previous prayers.

The art of keeping a journal is to record our relational exchange with God. When He talks to us, it is like a flow of thoughts resonating in our hearts. As a modern-day scribe, I know the value of keeping a devotional journal. My journal contains the chronological record of answers to my prayers, revelations, heavenly realm encounters, and spiritual experiences. This content is what I relied upon for authoring both of my books.

Our connection between the natural and spiritual realms is the Holy Spirit. So it is vitally important to have a close relationship with Him. Usually, His voice is like an internal whisper within us. However, He also uses Scriptures to speak with us, and His voice is rarely audible.

Have you encountered the love of God? If not, meditating on your journaled insights integrates them into your heart, transforming the notes into more than intellectual concepts. This exercise helps heal your emotions so you can go past just believing God loves you into the *experience of feeling loved by Him*.

### A Prayer Journal Is Priceless

from Jesus on 6/4/2018:

My people cry out for My help and do not know how to receive from Me. So tell them to do this: After praying, wait with expectation by watching for the answer to your prayer on your spiritual radar. When the answer to your prayer manifests, acknowledge and receive it with gratitude, thanking the Father for it. Next, keep a prayer journal by writing your prayer requests with their date. Review your requests periodically to keep them in your focus and to remind Me of them. Then record the date of the answer to your prayer to build your faith when you review your journal in the future.

These journaling instructions were an entry in my notes for that day. So this is an example of another essential element of journaling that exceeds self-centered interest. Your journaling can help to encourage and equip others. What you may think is an insignificant scriptural perception may be the precise words to help another believer have a closer relationship with God.

Because Heavenly Father speaks through spiritual experiences, including angelic visitations and other spiritual encounters, testing the spirits is a learned discipline. Therefore, before I embrace my spiritual experiences as authentic, as introduced in the following chapters, I *test the spirits* to discern if the spirit is holy or evil; this is standard practice for me. It needs to become one for you, if it's not already, especially during spiritual experiences.



### **Test the Spirits**

"Dearly beloved, do not believe every spirit. But test the spirits to see if they are of God" (1 John 4:1). The Father never gives fake spiritual experiences to His children—He is trustworthy. However, Satan, the master of disguise and adversary of our souls, can appear as an angel of light in his attempt to deceive us.

Consequently, we are responsible for testing the spirits. Whether we believe that Jesus or an angel has appeared or spoken to us, we first must ask them to confess that Jesus Christ of Nazareth has come in the flesh to Earth. If the spirit cannot make this confession, this spirit is not from

Heavenly Father. So tell the devil it has been exposed, and with your authority from Jesus, declare, "In the name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth, who came in the flesh, I command you to go to the dry place, leave now, and never return."

In the next chapter, you will enter the dimension of miraculous Christianity, where angel encounters, heavenly translations, and divine interactions occur. You will see that in the Kingdom of God, the most beautiful things—*must first be felt by your heart*.

### **Encounters with Angels**

Are they not all ministering spirits, sent forth to minister, for their sakes which shall be heirs of salvation?

—Hebrews 1:14

uriosity about divine, spiritual phenomena—especially interest in angelic visitations—is growing worldwide. In these end times, the Holy Spirit highlights their importance so we can glance into the captivating world of angels. Therefore, this will not be an in-depth study of angels; we will only look at the angel categories I have encountered.

The Greek word for angel is *Angelos*, which means "messenger." An angel is a divinely created being who is simultaneously mystifying, mesmerizing, and magnificent. Angels function as the Lord's messengers, warriors, and protectors of the redeemed.

Throughout history, people have experienced angel encounters worldwide. In the first-century church, angelic visitations were a common occurrence. It will be the same in these Last Days, as the remnant will work in unison with angels for the Kingdom of God's purposes.

Angels stand in the holy presence of the Father's glory and carry His holiness wherever they are sent. They are spiritual beings with superb strength, wisdom, humility, and purity. Moreover, the angels I have encountered are not feminine in appearance. Instead, they are amazing, armored-up, masculine warriors with muscular physiques. Their statures range from six feet tall to skyscraper heights. So for me, artists' renderings of female or feminized angels do not resonate.

The Bible mentions angels over three hundred times. Many Bible characters, including Jesus, were helped and visited by angels performing the purposes of God. Today, angels go with us wherever we go. They continue their ministry by protecting us and bringing us divine intervention.

Their assignments are complete only after we take our last breath and go to our heavenly home.

An example of this occurred when an angel was sent to Zacharias to announce the coming birth of his son, John the Baptist, recorded in Luke 1:19: "The angel answered, and said to him, 'I am Gabriel, who stands in the presence of God. I am sent to speak to you and to show you these good tidings." This was welcome news to an infertile couple who had prayed for a child for many years.

For followers of Jesus, these events can be a part of our faith journey and a portion of our divine inheritance. As we consider their possibility, we must remind ourselves that angels are selectively sent to us for our benefit when it serves God's purposes, not our agendas or timelines. Then, when the time is right, He opens our spiritual eyes to the unseen realm where angels dwell.

Our divine spiritual visitations and revelations must be based on truth. So building our lives on the Scriptures keeps us biblically grounded. Furthermore, maintaining this focus increases our discernment, helping us to determine whether these experiences emanated from our flesh, the Father, or the devil.

Angels are ministering spirits. Daniel's well-known Old Testament story, set in the lion's den, is an excellent example of holy, angelic protection. The reigning king had Daniel arrested and thrown in their lair for not obeying the King's decree to worship a graven image, as recorded in Daniel 6:22 (GNV): "My God hath sent his angel and hath shut the lions' mouths, and they have not hurt me: for my justice was found out before him: and unto thee, O king, I have done no hurt."

It is common knowledge that angels are holy and awe-inspiring, but some of us still need to understand that we are never to command, worship, or center them in our prayers. Within Scripture, there are no examples of people controlling angels. When confronted by the crowd with clubs and swords in the Garden of Gethsemane, Jesus made this option clear, as recorded in Matthew 26:53: "Do you think that I cannot now pray to My Father, and He will give Me more than twelve legions of angels?" Angels are sent from heavenly places to assist us in fulfilling our destinies.

My primary focus is developing a closer relationship with the Trinity, not with angels. I have never prayed to see an angel or expected to encounter one. However, the Holy Spirit opened my spiritual eyes in His perfect timing, enabling me to recognize my angel encounters. Since then, I have seen angels in action on many occasions. I am sharing these to help expand your belief that angel encounters occur today and to inspire you to be open to angelic encounters.



### **Angel Categories**

For by Him were all things created which are in Heaven and which are on Earth—things visible and invisible—whether thrones or dominions or rulers or powers.

All things were created through Him and for Him.
—Colossians 1:16

All angels fall into two well-defined categories: the holy and the fallen. Holy angels retain their purity, maintaining the light and presence of God within them; by contrast, fallen angels have rebelled against God, replacing divine characteristics with evil traits and voiding themselves of Heavenly Father's light and presence. These fallen angels, now called devils, are mentioned over eighty times in the Bible. They have no hope of redemption, as their destiny is eternal hell.

Yet, as a reality check, the fact remains that holy angels and devils are all around us in the unseen spiritual realm, engaging in strategic assignments with agendas that reflect the character traits of the master they serve, whether the Father or Satan, this broken world's evil prince.

One of Satan's names is Lucifer; he was a sacred guardian cherub, as recorded in Ezekiel 28:14–15 (GNV): "Thou art the anointed Cherub, that covereth, and I have set thee in honor: thou wast upon the holy mountain of Father: thou hast walked in the midst of the stones of fire. Thou wast perfect in thy ways from the day that thou wast created, till iniquity was found in thee."

Because Satan desired to be worshipped, evil was born in his heart. He wanted to establish a throne in heaven, but his pride blinded him to the reality of a no-win situation, leading him to rebel against the Father. As a

result, he was defeated by the holy angels and cast down to Earth. The angels that joined him in this rebellion were cast to Earth also. So the world and the second heaven above us became the devil's hierarchical, evil domain. On the earth where he has his diabolical throne, multitudes worship him, many knowingly and unknowingly.

Holy angels include four categories: seraphim, cherubim, archangels, and guardian angels. Every Scripture describing angels uses male pronouns because angels do not appear female. Instead, they are divine, masculine warriors, unlike anything in our world. Again, I can attest to this fact.

Most references to sacred angels in Scripture refer to their wide-ranging ministries. For example, they attended Jesus Christ's birth, resurrection, ascension, and second coming. Today, missionaries routinely report from the front lines of spiritual warfare, in cultures where devilish activity is rampant, that they have witnessed warrior angels intervene.

There are differing opinions on how many categories of angels there are, but within this chapter, I feature only the angel categories with which I have had direct contact.



### The Seraphim

Then flew one of the seraphim unto me with a hot coal in his hand, which he had taken from the altar with the tongs: And he touched my mouth, and said, Lo, this hath touched thy lips, and thine iniquity shall be taken away, and thy sin shall be purged.

—Isaiah 6:6–7 (GNV)

Seraphim are the caretakers of the Father's throne. They are the most brilliant angels and are the highest rank with the most extraordinary power. These angels have faces, hands, and feet. In addition, each Seraph has six wings. Four are used to cover their bodies to shield them from the intensity of Shekinah glory, and the other two wings are used to fly.

Shekinah glory is Hebrew for the manifested celestial light of Heavenly Father's majestic presence, like the pillar of fire that led the Israelites in the wilderness. However, the directly visible holy presence is very challenging for our eyes or minds to encounter, so He appears to us in other forms we can understand.

This was my first seraph encounter: On May 30, 1986, Jesus said, "Come up here." He was waiting along with the brilliant seraph. He was so bright I couldn't see his form. "Just as Isaiah received cleansing of his lips, the seraph is applying hot coals to your lips to forgive your sins completely, cleanse you of iniquity, and remove your guilt. This purification transforms you from a dove into an eagle for the Prophetic call on your life. The process will give you a fresh beginning. I am preparing you as a new wineskin to hold the new wine I will be pouring into you for the benefit of others. Your words will be pleasant to your listeners, and they will respond to My invitation to come closer to Me."

This was my second seraph encounter: On August 7, 2019, Jesus said, "Come up here." He was waiting. Instantly a seraph hovered in front of me. It held white-hot coals and said, "These fiery coals need to be applied to your lips." So the seraph cleansed my lips with the coals. Then Jesus said, "In the days ahead, there will be those who will volunteer to be prepared as My Bride, but over time some will fall away as the heat of persecution touches their lives. Please do not allow this to dissuade you from recruiting My Bridal army. You will do this until you take your last breath. It is what you are called to do."

If you are just now becoming familiar with the terms *Bride of Christ* and *His Bridal army*, please check out my book *Bridal Heart Diary* for an in-depth explanation. But here is my condensed description: The New Testament references God's people as the Brides of Christ. Consequently, the Brides are Christians who have close fellowship with the Bridegroom Jesus, so their words have become the language of His heart. So when He speaks in heaven, as His voice, the Brides repeat His words on earth, and as His Bridal army, they manifest the Holy Spirit with signs, wonder, and miracles.



The Cherubim

Out of the midst thereof came the likeness of four beasts, and this was their form: they had the appearance of a man, And every one had four faces, and every one had four wings... and they four had the face of a bullock on the left side.

—Ezekiel 1:5–6, 10 (GNV)

The angels known as the cherubim are physically closer to the Father than others. As they fly, encircling His throne carrying the fiery light of His Shekinah glory. There are only four cherubim; each has four faces—a lion, an ox, a man, and an eagle. They praise God and serve as a visible reminder of His majesty and abiding presence with His people.



### **Cherub Ox Visitation**

On August 11, 2018, I watched a Christian prophetic conference being aired live in my home. At one point in the broadcast, the conference speaker led the audience in making a covenant of obedience with Jesus. Then he said, "When I was praying this morning, in preparation for today, the Holy Spirit informed me that the Father would send His holy cherub ox to those watching the live stream of this conference or in attendance here. This sacred being is coming to spiritually burn away all obstacles and hindrances preventing you from becoming an overcomer on your journey. At that moment, I became aware of an intense holy presence directly in front of me. I called my husband, Marc, to join in or witness what would happen. When he arrived, he saw the following: Immediately, I was drawn to the presence before me. I stood up and found myself immobilized as if in a trance.

I was overwhelmed by the holy presence of an intense spiritual fire burning into my closed eyes and penetrating my brain, making its way into my heart, where I felt it explode. I wailed and cried in excruciating spiritual pain, unable to move away from the holy presence. This purifying experience lasted about five minutes, but because of the intensity of the pain, it felt much longer. The moment it was over, the ox cherubim vanished.

In the weeks following this purification experience, I experienced an expansion in my ability to perceive spiritual matters, a keener discernment, and an increase in spiritual encounters. My experience has been that it is not hard to be obedient when we wholeheartedly love the One we obey.

### The Archangels

There was a battle in heaven. Michael and his angels fought against the dragon.

And the dragon fought, and his angels.

But they did not prevail, nor was their place found any more in heaven.

—Revelation 12:7

Archangels communicate Heavenly Father's divine revelations and oversee the earthly responsibilities of the guardian angels in the hierarchy beneath them.



### **Archangel Michael**

Archangel Michael is a majestic, intensely focused, dazzling warrior and the chief supervisor of all holy angels. His name means "who is like unto God."

On November 20, 2020, an angel appeared to me and identified himself by saying, "I am Michael. I have been battling on your behalf since you first saw me weeks ago. I conquered your enemy. You are now free to walk into this season of your life. The prince of this region tried to stop me from coming to you with this Word.

Your time has come to engage the fight before you. The battle will rage, but you will overcome in the strength of the Holy Spirit. Many will be energized to join you. I will fight with you, as I said I would, as I have been assigned to you. The Father will unveil you soon; this release will shake the nations. It is my honor to serve you."



### **Archangel Gabriel**

The angel answered, and said to him, "I am Gabriel, who stands in the presence of God.

I am sent to speak to you, and to show you these good tidings."

—Luke 1:19

The archangel Gabriel is a dazzling warrior and the chief messenger. His name means the "hero of God." He is entrusted with important messages.

On May 25, 2019, a majestic warrior angel clothed in heavy-duty battle armor appeared before me. He said, "Rejoice, I am Gabriel, your servant. Please make no mistake: I am here to guard you on your path. My assignment came from the Father because you are pleasing in His sight. Your work is important to His Kingdom. Many plans are in play to assault and stop you, but my company of angels and I will fight for you, enabling you to remain focused on your writing work. You are highly favored in Heaven."



### The Guardian Angels

Behold, the angel of the Lord came upon them. And a light shined in the house.

And he struck Peter on the side, and raised him up, saying, "Arise quickly!" And his chains fell off his hands.

—Acts 12:7

A guardian angel's job as a spiritual, tactical expert is to guide and protect the redeemed people of the Lord. Sometimes these angels disguise themselves so as not to be recognized when helping us. In addition, guardian angels are sometimes sent on covert assignments to assist us.

On November 18, 1983, a cold rain began turning to sleet as I drove to work on a rural road. I was in my two-door Volkswagen hatchback, which had a security feature that stopped the hatchback from being opened from the inside.

As I began driving up a steep hill, I noticed patches of ice developing on the highway. Just then, a semi-truck hauling an extra-wide load crested the hill in the oncoming-traffic lane. I swerved to miss the wide load encroaching on my lane. The truck quickly passed without any problems. But then, on the downside of the hill, my car was spinning out of control. It spun five times before slamming into the curb. The force was so tremendous that it threw my car into the air, where it flipped upside down before landing in the cold creek beside the road. No one saw the accident. The only vehicle I had seen all morning was the truck.

On impact, I hit my head on the roof, and the window vents popped up. None of the other windows were impacted, so they remained closed. Water and mud poured into the car, covering me in freezing-cold sludge. I looked for a way to escape, but there was no way out. There was only an inch above the water where I could look through the windows to see outside.

My heart was pounding as the reality of my desperate situation struck me. I was going to die in this car! Right then, I cried out, "Father, help me!"

Instantly I heard a tapping on the passenger-side window. I strained to see above the water. Standing in the muddy, ice-cold creek was a man. He had the most radiant smile and the bluest eyes I had ever seen. His hair was sandy blond and pulled back in a ponytail. He wore a red bandanna on his forehead and a red plaid flannel shirt.

The stranger pointed to the ignition. My keys were still in it. I then understood he wanted me to hand him the keys so he could open the hatchback door from the outside. As I went to give him the keys, I realized I could not open the door or the window. I looked at the man with questioning eyes. How was I to get these keys to him? Then, suddenly, he reached through the window without breaking the glass and took the keys. I could not believe what I had just seen.

With my car keys in his hand, the man made his way to the back and opened the hatchback. Then he called me over as he stood in the water with his arms opened wide. I crawled through the mud and water to the back of

the car. He reached in and lifted me into his arms. As my hand rested on his shoulder, the familiar, comforting feel of the soft flannel shirt, reminiscent of a fond memory from my childhood, helped to soothe my fears. He said with a delightful tone, "You are taller than I thought." Then, as he turned around to walk to the edge of the road, still carrying me, he slipped a little on the creek's muddy floor and laughed. I detected no fear in this man, which brought me a familiar peace.

As we reached the road, he gently helped me stand. Then he put his left arm around my shoulders, and as we crossed the road together, he said, "From now on, everything will be all right."

He guided my shivering, cold body to a small school bus parked on the side of the road. As we climbed its steps, the female bus driver said nothing. Instead, the man who saved me stared at me, studying my face. I thought to myself, *I must look awful*, *all covered with mud and water from the top of my head to my boots*.

Then the kind man gently led me to the first-row seat and helped me sit. Before he turned to leave, he looked me straight in the eye. I felt like he could see right into my soul. He smiled his broad, engaging grin again and said, "From now on, everything will be all right."

He turned and stepped out of the bus. He walked to an old, beat-up, rusty pickup truck parked directly in front of the bus. As he began to drive away, I noticed the truck did not have a license plate. As I watched the truck move into the distance, it seemed to be vanishing, dematerializing before my eyes. Then it vanished! Then I knew I was in shock.

When a police officer arrived, he asked me many questions about the accident. Then, after getting my personal information, he asked, "How did you get out of the car?"

I looked at the bus driver to be my witness because I knew she had seen the man. I answered, "A man opened the hatchback with my keys and carried me out." The police officer turned to the bus driver for her response.

She shook her head no and said, "She got out of the car alone."

The police officer asked me, "If a man helped you out, where is he now?"

I answered, "He drove away in his pickup truck."

The police officer asked, "What was the license plate number on his truck?"

I answered, "It did not have a license plate."

The frustrated police officer said, "I am taking you to the hospital to be examined."

When we arrived, a nurse approached me and requested a urine sample. At the time, I did not know they thought I was on drugs or alcohol, which would have explained my unbelievable answers. When the tests returned negative results, the doctor ordered an X-ray of my head, thinking I had experienced head injuries, which would have explained my ridiculous explanation of the man who saved me.

The X-ray came back showing no sign of injury. I sustained only a bump on the top of my head and a bruised right shoulder. Before the doctor released me to go home, he said, "I do not know what happened to you out there, but you are extremely fortunate to have escaped the accident with your life and no injuries. Go home and rest."

When I arrived home, I went to bed and reflected on my near-death experience. Even though I had been running from Father, He intervened and rescued me by sending an angel. Hebrews 1:14 says, "Aren't they all serving spirits, sent out to do service for the sake of those who will inherit salvation?" And it was not just any angel, but one dressed precisely as one of my dearest uncles once dressed. This uncle had passed away twenty years earlier, tragically, at twenty-eight. He gave me the best hugs I can remember. I always felt very safe in his arms. His soft flannel shirts gave my little-girl heart the comfort it desperately needed.

Overwhelmed by God's merciful love for me, I prayed. Then I picked up my Bible, which instantly fell open to Psalm 18. My eyes were directed to verses 17–19 (GNV): "He hath delivered me from my strong enemy, and from them which hate me: for they were too strong for me. They prevented me in the day of my calamity: but the Lord was my stay. He brought me forth also into a large place: he delivered me because he favored me."



### **The Messenger Angels**

The angel of the Lord came upon them. And the glory of the Lord shone about them.

And they were very afraid. Then the angel said to them, "Do not be afraid! For behold, I bring you glad tidings of great joy, which shall be to all the people."

—Luke 2:9–10

Archangel Gabriel is the chief commander of the messenger angels. This category of angels delivers specific messages of warning, encouragement, or guidance to individuals or groups.

On November 10, 2019, a messenger angel appeared in my home. He was seven feet tall, blond, curly, with shoulder-length hair, surrounded in glory. He wore gold chest armor with engravings, a short-sleeve white-linen shirt, a belt with a sword at his right side, and sandals.

He said, "This is holy ground. I come from the Father with this message for you. In the days ahead, you will be asked to perform things for Him that will make your mind tilt. Therefore, you must develop your capacity to rely on the Holy Spirit for your abilities. You will find that these activities are spiritual. Your obedience will swing open doors that are currently closed to you. Blessings to you from the Father, who sits on the throne and is forever."

I have learned that when heaven closes a door, another door opens—before I enter it, I make sure it is a door divinely opened.



### **Angel Encounter One: Portal Created**

He [Jacob] dreamed, and behold, there stood a ladder upon the earth, and the top of it reached up to heaven: and lo, the angels of God went up and down by it...Then Jacob awoke out of his sleep and said, "Surely the Lord is in this place, and I was not aware." And he was afraid and said, "How fearful is this place! This is none other but the house of God, and this is the gate of heaven."

—Genesis 28:12, 16–17 (GNV)

On December 12, 2018, a warrior angel appeared wearing chest armor and carrying a large sword during my morning prayer time. His intense eyes silently communicated that he was an angel on a critical mission. Then he firmly grasped the sword with both hands and pointed it toward the floor. Finally, he thrust the blade into the floor and declared, "This area is Father's territory." Instantly I saw a portal full of heavenly light burst from the floor, through the roof, and into the sky! Then the warrior angel stood at attention like a soldier on guard duty.

I asked, "What does this mean, Father?"

He answered, "From this day forward, heavenly beings will come and go from heaven to your house. They will come and help you prepare. They now have free access, as My angels have cleared the airways over your house. So my Shekinah glory will come also. So rejoice, daughter; your joy will be full!"

What are portals? Heavenly portals are dimensional gateways for celestial beings to translate from the timeless dimension of heaven into Earth's realm of time and for Christians to translate from Earth into heaven when they are invited to come by the Father or Jesus. Portals originate in the third heaven, pierce the second heaven, and open on Earth. Every portal has angels assigned to guard it, providing divine protection for the holy beings traversing it.



### **Angel Encounter Two: Spiritual Gift**

Who through faith subdued kingdoms, wrought righteousness, obtained the promises,

stopped the mouths of lions, quenched the violence of fire, escaped the edge of the sword,

made the weak strong, became valiant in battle, turned the armies of the aliens to flight.

—Hebrews 11:33–34

An angel appeared on April 17, 2019, gently placing a spiritual sword into my right hand. I turned to see who had brought me the weapon. It was a majestic angel. He said, "It is my honor to give you this sword. When your time comes, I will fight beside you."

I asked, "Who are you?" He answered, "I am Gabriel."



### **Angel Encounter Three: Divine Protection**

He will give His angels charge over you, to keep you.

And with their hands they shall lift you up,
lest at any time you should dash your foot against a stone.

—Luke 4:10–11

On June 24, 2019, a tall, winged messenger angel visited me. He said, "Tell others how we angels fight on your behalf. We surround you with a barrier that the devil cannot penetrate. You have been set aside for Jesus, so we join you as He commands us. You will see in the days ahead how critical your protection is. You do not know who you are, but we do. It has been revealed to us."

"Why do I not know yet?"

"You cannot handle it right now, but you will be prepared to do so. So rejoice. Great is your reward in heaven."



### Angel Encounter Four: Australia Assignment

I have glorified You on the earth.

I have finished the work which You gave Me to do.

—John 17:4

On June 26, 2019, Jesus said, "I am sending you to Australia in February 2020 for sixteen days. You will receive an increased anointing unavailable to you in the U.S. It is rooted in Australia. As you walk the land, it will reverberate with My presence, setting people free to worship Me. The adversary's strongholds are intense but not stronger than the power of My presence flowing through you. Watch and see what happens after you leave. Thank you for being obedient and going."

As 2019 faded into history and 2020 was born, massive wildfires were burning out of control in Australia. It was in the headlines for weeks, with advisories warning people not to travel there. I prayed on January 4, 2020, to confirm that our trip to Australia still had a green light.

Jesus answered my prayer, saying, "My plans have not changed for your trip. When you are in Australia, you will look around at the devastation the fires created and reevaluate your life, which will lead to your next step. The Holy Spirit will show you, as it will cost you much to do what I will ask of you."

Jesus continued, "As you leave for Australia on your trip today, February 4, 2020, there will be little surprises as kisses from heaven. Many will hear about these in the future, but enjoy them and write them down."

So, as my husband and I boarded the plane for our fourteen-hour trip to Brisbane, Australia, we were notified that we had been selected to receive an upgrade from economy-class seating to first-class seating—my first kiss from heaven!

On the flight the next day, as I woke up, the presence of the Holy Spirit was intense. I remained in my fully reclined sleeping position with my eyes closed to enter my secret place so that no one would interrupt me. I heard Jesus say, "This is the day you come to Me. I have been waiting for this day to arrive. It holds all I hold in My heart for you, My Love. It is a day when two become one. All those who watch your life are amazed by your loving desire for Me. You know when I said, 'My Father and I are One'? My words and actions were Him living through Me. Now your words and actions will be Me living through you. Even creation will rejoice when your feet touch the ground in Australia, for they will be My feet. You are traveling to Australia to leave a deposit of My presence. So many will be impacted by it." My second kiss from heaven!

On February 9, 2020, during our God-commanded spiritual assignment in Brisbane, Australia, the chief angel assigned to this nation appeared outside our twentieth-floor hotel room. He was two stories tall and said, "I have come with a Word for you from Father. You have been obedient to come to this nation He loves. The people of Australia hunger for the truth. Their hearts are sincere before Him. However, the worldly delusions surrounding them entice them to join in for the acceptance they long for. Their souls feel like orphans whose parents have abandoned them. This is the foundation of this nation. The Father desires to set them free from their delusions and pain. This will enable them to walk in His ways of truth. You have been sent here to establish His rule and love for His children. Set the captive free with Jesus' love…there is no other way. Set holy fire here in Australia!"

After we received this message, a door opened for us to deliver this message to the pastor of a local megachurch. After I shared the prophetic word with him, he agreed with its entirety and confirmed that it was from God.

On February 21, 2020, another messenger angel visited us and said, "I have come with a message to send you home. The work you did here in Australia was spiritual. It may seem like nothing much transpired, but it was miraculous from heaven's point of view. You will hear of the fruit after you arrive home."

Two months later, I received a phone call from a friend who had just spoken with a Christian minister living in Perth, Australia. My friend was excited to share that a fantastic revival had begun in Australia two weeks before. A harvest of souls had accepted Christ as their savior at an evangelistic stadium event.

Additionally, miraculous healings and the raising of the dead took place, to the amazement of all in attendance. Funeral homes brought the deceased to the stadium, and they came back to life! Now that is what I call a revival of epic proportions.



**Angel Encounter Five: New Start** 

May it never be that I should boast in anything but the cross of our Lord Jesus Christ;

whereby the world has been crucified to me, and I to the world!
—Galatians 6:14

On March 8, 2020, I received a visit from a messenger angel. He said, "Oh, beloved of the Highest. Today is the beginning of a new start for you. You will now excel and fly in the heavenlies with a vantage point others do not have. This perspective will allow you to walk in holy ways without stumbling. Others will watch your life and be amazed at your miraculous life. Rejoice! Father is with you."



### **Angel Encounter Six: Celebration**

Being sent forth by the church, they passed through Phoenicia and Samaria, declaring the conversion of the Gentiles. And they brought great joy to all the brothers.

—Acts 15:3

On March 12, 2020, a messenger angel visited me. He addressed me by saying, "Mighty woman of the Most High, today marks your release celebration. The Father commissioned you, and now you are being sent. Prepare to move out at a moment's notice. Have everything ready. The Holy Spirit will lead you across this land, bringing hope and restoration to those who have lost their way. Know that this is His will for your life. It will lead you to your final destination before you come home. Keep your heart pure. Allow nothing to taint it. Rejoice—this is the day you have waited for."



**Angel Encounter Seven: Kingdom of God Living** 

# Abide in Him [Jesus]. So that when He shall appear, we may be bold; and not be ashamed before Him at His coming. —1 John 2:28

On April 13, 2020, a messenger angel appeared to me, saying, "The time is short before all will see King Jesus coming in His Glory. Time will stand still with nowhere to hide. Until then, much work must be accomplished in preparation for His coming. The Holy Spirit will show you how, when, and where you will be used for His Kingdom's interests. Your life will not be taken until all He has planned for you has been accomplished. Until then, show yourself approved. A worker who lives in the Word speaks and gives as the Word instructs. You are highly favored and blessed. Rise and be all He has deposited in you for others' benefit. Praise His name in all you do. The Father sent me to accompany you on your way."

"Who are you?" "I am Raphael."



### **Angel Encounter Eight: Unveiling Time**

We all, with unveiled face, behold as in a mirror the glory of the Lord; and are changed into the same image, from glory to glory, as by the Spirit of the Lord.

—2 Corinthians 3:18

On December 23, 2020, a ten-foot-tall, wingless messenger angel stood in our home. He said, "You are on track, and your brethren are waiting for the Holy Spirit to reveal you. Many have waited and prayed for your unveiling appointed by the Father to arrive. Now you will be released for all to see. Then they will run to where you are. For where you are, He will be. Just as in the days of old, when Christ's followers walked in signs and wonders, so will you. Set up your camp. Get everything in order so you will run with the message the Holy Spirit will put in your mouth when you are released.

Delay not. Put it all in order. I will show you. Father sent me to help prepare you for your great reveal."



### **Angel Encounter Nine: Expression of Love**

God is not unrighteous, so that He should forget your work and labor of love which you have shown toward His name.

In that you have ministered to the saints, and still minister.

—Hebrews 6:10

On August 4, 2022, a messenger angel descended from heaven and appeared to me during a joint prayer session for another Christian. The angel held a long-stemmed red rose and gently placed it on my desk. The angel smiled without uttering a word. Then he vanished. Immediately, love filled my heart, and joyful tears filled my eyes as I experienced a tsunami of unconditional love flowing over me in gratitude for my ministry work. This is the depth of affection Father has for each of us. He adores us as if we are His only child.



### **Angel Encounter Ten: Timely Warning**

Satan himself is transformed into an angel of light.

—2 Corinthians 11:14

On October 2, 2022, archangel Michael revisited me. He said, "I have been sent to explain a few things to help you understand the workings of angels. First, we are directed by Father in all we do. It is our honor to serve in this capacity. Many get confused in working with us, which eventually leads them to worship us. We are not to be worshipped; He is your worship focus.

We are only servants. We do only what we are commanded to do, with no deviation. We each have our job and station to operate within, which Father included in our DNA. We continually surrender our wills to Him. Share this with others so they will interact with us accordingly."

With all the misconceptions about angels being propagated within churches worldwide, this message is a much-needed clarification and timely guideline for the Body of Christ in these Last Days. Many years ago, the Holy Spirit taught me that holy angels show up only when sent. So we must consider Michael's point about not worshipping angels.

If we initiate conversations with angels, attempt to command them, or focus on them as a priority, we will attract the fallen angels, not the holy angels. This is heaven's "fair warning" about the unseen evil beings surrounding us. We are not to be fearful but faithful to walk according to the Father's commands. These commands are for our protection. If we ignore them, our angel encounters can become devilish counterfeits, with the possibility of further deception if we are lured into worshipping them. Be discerning to keep deception away, and you will avoid falling into its trap.

Did you know that angels are one of the Father's favorite creations? He enjoys watching them in their service to His people. Of course, their covert assignments, where they go undetected, are His favorite. However, when angels need to take on a physical form to operate in the earth's dimension, it is one of Heavenly Father's joys to see the variety of surprised reactions when they are recognized.

3

### **God's Secrets**

I will give thee the treasures of darkness and the things hid in secret places, that thou mayest know that I am the Lord which call thee by thy name.

—Isaiah 45:3 (GNV)

Secrets have an intrigue all of their own. They are mysterious and peak a person's curiosity, so when a secret is revealed and finally understood, a calming effect rolls over the person's heart bringing a delight unattainable in any other way.

These secrets will launch you forward in fulfilling your God-given destiny. The thread woven through these messages confirms that love is the way to overcome every challenge we face—it is the master key. Without love, life is fruitless. The modern definition of "free love" is a watered-down form of authentic love because unconditional love will always cost a person something. Few are willing to pay the price, but those who are ready do not regret it.

### **Love Others**

*from the Father on 4/13/2022:* 

Love conquers all. It is the most powerful force on earth. It is the evidence of My Kingdom among you. So continue to walk in love, as My Son does. Without it, many fail at every turn, for the world longs to keep them enslaved to itself. The only way out of its clutches into freedom is by loving others.



### The Way of Love

Though I speak with the tongues of man and angels, and do not have love, I am as sounding brass or a clanging cymbal. And though I may have the gift of prophecy, and know all secrets and all knowledge; indeed, if I have all faith, so that I could remove mountains, and do not have love, I am nothing. And though I feed the poor with all my goods, and though I give my body to be burned, and have not love, it profits me nothing.

—1 Corinthians 13:1–3

Love is the hallmark of our faith, a sign of authenticity. We who understand that we have been forgiven much will, with the same love we received from Jesus, sacrificially love others.

The Holy Spirit empowers us to live this way. So how do we, in practical terms, walk this out? First, by emulating Jesus with wholehearted prayer for others before ourselves, humbly serving others, and generously giving to the poor and those in need. "By this shall all know that you are My disciples—if you have love one to another." (John 13:35) Life is too short to waste time on things that do not matter within the Kingdom of God. So, as we walk the way of love, rivers of living water flow from within us, delivering others from torment, healing their bodies, and comforting their heartaches. Ultimately, we will only regret the chances we did not take to love others.

### From the Father on 7/20/2022:

The mysteries I reveal will rock the church, shaking the walls of its conformity like a spiritual earthquake, transferring them from a paradigm of fear into My Kingdom of love.

Rise, daughter; declare the secrets I have given you and announce them worldwide. Hold nothing back. I will open the books of mysteries for you and unveil the secrets there. Then you will share these messages with the world for their benefit in fulfilling My Word. This is the time in history when all will see and know—*I am their Father*.

I will show you the deep secrets in My Word so you can share them for others to understand and apply to their lives. They are like keys that open locked doors. When these doors are opened, many will come to understand and apply the secrets of My Kingdom.



### **Kingdom Secret One: Names Limit**

Moses said unto God, Behold, when I shall come unto the children of Israel, and shall say unto them, the God of your Fathers hath sent me unto you if they say unto me, What is his name?

What shall I say unto them? And God answered Moses, I am that I am.
—Exodus 3:13–14 (GNV)

On September 27, 2010, the Father said, "Learn the secret of resting in Me."

I asked, "How do I accomplish this?"

"By letting it all go."

I asked, "Let what go?"

"The limits you have been taught to place on life. Life is more than the time of day or the time of year. Life is about dwelling in the eternal."

I asked, "How do I dwell there?"

"By resting in Me."

I asked again, "What does it mean to rest in You?"

"Let all labels go. I said about Myself, 'I am that I am.' Do you see how names are limiting? Names and labels attempt to define a person. As I see it, they limit your beliefs about yourself. You are eternal and dwell with Me when you drop all fear of just being, so understand that fear undermines your dwelling with Me. Fear demands limits, boundaries, and definitions, but love and faith are freeing. Therefore it appears—and I stress appears—to be challenging to dwell with the eternal. It is an illusion. Like a mirage, it is made of vapor. So do not look back where discouragement dwells or to the future where fear may abide. Stay focused by resting in Me every day. Retreat into the sanctuary of your heart and abide there."



### Kingdom Secret Two: Abide in Jesus

If you abide in Me, and My words abide in you, ask what you will, and it shall be done to you.

#### From Jesus on 6/25/1997:

Challenges to your faith are many, but there is a way to overcome them. The secret is abiding in Me, knowing that I exist outside of time and am untouched by circumstances. Therefore, I remain in control, no matter what is taking place. Paul knew this secret, and it was evident in his life. Paul knew his ego no longer lived, but I lived in him. So Paul rested on these facts during times of great persecution. He overcame the enemy's every attack on his soul by abiding in Me.

When others assail you, remain resting in Me. The adversary of your soul wants to steal your peace. If you succumb to his tactics, he rejoices over his victory. Please do not give him this pleasure, and hold fast by clinging to Me. I am your peace.

To abide in Jesus means to be at peace and live through Him. It is contrary to the world's way that says to rely on ourselves, so abiding is a trusting reliance on Him to provide, protect, and help us perform our divine assignments, ultimately fulfilling our destinies. As badly as we may want to defend ourselves or address something that feels wrong, the issue is better left unsaid, so our best response is to stand back, stay quiet, and stay humble.



## **Kingdom Secret Three: Creation's Purpose**

The heavens declare the glory of God and the firmament showeth the work of his hands. Day unto day uttereth the same, and night unto night teacheth knowledge. There is no speech nor language, where their voice is not heard.

—Psalm 19:1–3 (GNV)

On May 16, 2019, Jesus said, "Join Me by walking today in nature."

Instantly, I found myself walking with Him in a dense, sun-dappled forest. The path had pine cones, moss, ferns, and pine needles. Surrounding us was the earthy smell of fresh air mingling with the sweet scents of pine and damp, rich soil.

As I immersed myself in the experience, I commented, "I have always enjoyed and appreciated trees."

Jesus continued by saying, "It is no surprise. Trees are the voices of the earth. Their root systems conduct the song vibration of praises to Father and the groanings of sin's bondage from the ground into the sky. Their trunks record the sound vibrations. Everything in creation has a voice and records as a witness. The leaves delight in fulfilling their purpose of converting toxic gases into oxygen-producing life.

"One purpose of chemtrails [geoengineering by the atmospheric spraying of chemicals] is to block the vibration, silencing creation. But you will not be silent. Instead, throughout the world, I will make your voice heard. The message I will put in your mouth will convict and encourage others. You will be a light in a very dark world."



## **Kingdom Secret Four: Friendship**

I no longer call you servants. For the servant does not know what his master does.

But I have called you friends.

For all things that I have heard from My Father, I have made known to you
—John 15:15

#### From the Father on 10/8/1997:

Walk with Me in the new covenant Garden of Eden. You are to learn this well because I have set you apart for Myself. Your ministry is to minister to Me, just as the priests of days gone by did in the temple. You will offer prayers for the people crying out to Me on their behalf. Why will you do this? Because you walk with Me as a friend does. Just as you have been a friend to others on Earth, so will you be My friend. You will listen to Me, pray to Me, and join Me in My sorrows and joys.

I long for a closer relationship with all My people, but things distract them from intimately walking with Me. These include worries about this world and other things that take their focus away from Me. I want to join them in every moment of their day. I want to walk and talk with them, just as I did in the garden with Adam and Eve. Tell them to read Genesis and see how intimate and pure our relationship was. I want to restore this to all of them.

Walking with God is our game-changing strategy: the impossible becomes possible!



## **Kingdom Secret Five: Abundant Provision**

Commit thy way unto the Lord, and trust in Him, and He shall bring it to pass.

—Psalm 37:5 (GNV)

*From Jesus on 1/28/2011:* Trust is a simple thing. It appears to be challenging only because of fear. However, fear is an illusion, which means trust being difficult is an illusion, also. Just look at a bird. It trusts Me to provide worms and bugs for it to eat. It does not worry about the disappearance of its food source; it just depends on its availability.

Humans get caught up in illusions—some of their own making. If it appears to be easy, they become afraid. They have been taught that something must be challenging to be of value. Trust is simple. Here is another example: The apple starts as a small bud on a tree. It does not worry about becoming an apple—it trusts its internal design to develop into its full potential without worry or anxiety. It simply grows. Before the apple knows it, it is ripe.

People have the same option in reaching their potential. The design of their purpose is within them when they are born. The path to their full potential can include anxiety and challenges or contain My rest if they trust as the way unfolds. Then they can take easy steps because they trust the path to be simple, peaceful, playful, and creative. The choice is theirs.



## **Kingdom Secret Six: Implicit Servitude**

No man can serve two masters. For either he shall hate the one, and love the other, or else he shall lean to the one, and despise the other.

—Matthew 6:24

On August 6, 2019, the Father said, "My Son believes in you. Are you up for the tasks and challenges of these Last Days?"

I answered, "Only by Your strength in Me."

"Good answer. All who had gone before you said the same thing. Now, what I want to say to you is this: Many of My people have pelleted heaven with their prayers, asking to be used in the capacity I will be using you. Servitude is the secret of being chosen for this, which consists of implicit dedication, obedience, and surrender. You have proven you will do whatever We ask of you. We are so proud of you, My daughter. Share with others this secret so they too will be chosen for Our purposes."



## **Kingdom Secret Seven: Center of the Universe**

For there are three who bear record in heaven: the Father, the Word, and the Holy Ghost.

And these three are One.

—1 John 5:6–7

*From the Father on 3/17/2021:* The universe contains My glory, and men attempt to degrade it by reducing it to explainable matters in terms they create. My glory is inexplainable, for it is Me, My essence. I am that I am. They cannot confine me to a box of their understanding, so they dismiss Me.

The human mind is in conflict. It desires to be in control of what it experiences but simultaneously knows it cannot thoroughly understand the unexplainable. This is where pride steps in. Pride is a coping mechanism for creating a false sense of being superior to those who do not have the same understanding. Satan is the expert on this. He knows his limitations. He knows I am in control. He knows I am beyond comprehension, so he dismisses Me from people's minds through smoke and mirrors.

When people seek to understand Me by the Holy Spirit, they will begin comprehending the secret of the universe, Me—*I* am the center of everything.



**Kingdom Secret Eight: Love's Price** 

No one has greater love than this: when he lays down his life for his friends.

—John 15:13

*From Jesus on 4/10/2021:* Knowing Me is no different from knowing someone in your family. It takes time to listen and give of yourselves. We invest in others when we value and love them. Love is evident in laying down your life for them. Paul did this. You can read about his love for others. How selfless he was as he poured out his life on their behalf. He learned that the secret of love required the demise of all carnal and worldly things in his life. I laid down My life for you. Will you lay down everything that is hindering you from investing time with Me?



## **Kingdom Secret Nine: Press In**

I will give to you the keys to the Kingdom of God. And whatever you shall bind upon Earth, shall be bound in heaven. And whatever you shall loose on Earth, shall be loosed in heaven.

—Matthew 16:19

On October 20, 2022, I asked, "What's on your heart, Father?"

He answered, "The keys I have waiting for My people to use unfortunately remain unused. They are hidden, so it takes time for Me to reveal them, and they are given only to those who press in to receive them. Are you one who will press in?"

I answered, "I want to be. How do I press in, Father?"

He replied, "By pursuing My face and allowing nothing to divert your focus."

At that moment, I pressed in and took the time required. Then He said, "Today I give you the key to bind and loose that Elijah had while he was on Earth. Use it well and often—the Spirit will back you up."

Then I asked, "What's on your heart, Jesus?"

Jesus replied, "I understand how to use this key. Ask Me to show you." "Please show me."

"All keys are secrets of the Kingdom. They lock and unlock doors to prevent those who are unqualified from entering."

I asked, "What's on your heart, Holy Spirit?"

The Holy Spirit answered, "Discipline is required to focus on Father. Therefore, I will help you."

The Father continued, "The secret to using the binding-and-loosing key I gave you is to remain in Me. Abiding in Me throughout your day will enable you to discern My will in every step you take, every decision you make, and every word you speak. Then this key will be used according to its original purpose: to implement My Kingdom on Earth. The Apostle Paul knew this secret, which was evident in his life. Therefore, he abided in Me."



## **Kingdom Secret Ten: Giving Perspective**

As everyone purposes in his heart, so let him give, not grudgingly or of necessity.

For God loves a cheerful giver.
—2 Corinthians 9:7

#### From the Father on 12/15/2022:

Many come to Me with empty hands held out to receive, but few come to Me with full hands, ready to give without any strings attached. This world has infiltrated their thinking—they only "give to get." This is not a principle of My Kingdom, which says to give financial love offerings freely and abundantly, with no fixed expectations. I say, give and it shall be given to you, shaken down and flowing over, but My people focus on getting rather than wholeheartedly giving. Perspective is everything.



## **Kingdom Secret Eleven: Blood's Worth**

If anyone is in Christ, he is a new creature.

Old things are passed away. Behold, all things have become new.

—2 Corinthians 5:17

#### From Jesus on 3/17/2022:

The books of Acts and Genesis are connected, as both are records of new beginnings. Adam's creation launched the Kingdom of God on earth, but it was waylaid. The book of Acts records it's coming on the day of Pentecost, ushered in by the presence of the Holy Spirit. However, this Kingdom on Earth will have no end. It exists through the new covenant purchased with My blood. Blood is the value of physical life. My blood paid the price for the captives' redemption, healing, and liberty. Therefore, Satan focuses his attacks on generational bloodlines; within them, his evil kingdom, or My Father's Kingdom of Light, is transferred from one generation to the next. Tell them to guard their lives against sin.



## **Kingdom Secret Twelve: Champions of Faith**

You shall be hated by all for My name.
But the one who endures to the end, he shall be saved.
—Matthew 10:22

#### From the Father on 11/28/2022:

As the darkness increases, so will My Holy Spirit intensify within those who wholeheartedly desire Me. Unlike before, His power will enable them to stand in the face of great persecution. As they stand firm, their names will be recorded in heaven as My champions. No longer are they only saints, but they have also risen to the status in heaven of those whose faith shone like a nuclear reaction. This is how their endurance by faith is seen in the spiritual realm. When they arrive in heaven, they are escorted to a level where they will live as My champions of the faith.



## **Kingdom Secret Thirteen: Trust's Value**

The Lord, O my hope, and my fortress: He is my God, in Him will I trust.
—Psalm 91:2 (GNV)

#### From Jesus on 12/11/2022:

The secret of Psalms 23 and 91 is trust. Without your trust in Me, all the benefits listed in these Psalms will escape you. Your faith opens doors that cannot be opened any other way. Your trust in Me is powerful. Nothing on Earth can stop it. Nothing can stand in front of it and not be impacted.

The enemy of your soul knows the value of trust in Me, so he is determined to steal it from you or destroy it within you. You will become vulnerable to his weapon of fear if he is successful. Those who stand firm by trusting Me are his most feared opponents. Therefore, remain My champion of faith no matter what you face.



## **Kingdom Secret Fourteen: Dishonor Uncovered**

You shall love the Lord your God with all your heart, with all your soul and with all your mind.

—Matthew 22:37

#### From the Father on 12/10/2022:

My children who swear by My name are on My heart today. They do not understand the pain it causes Me each time they engage in this behavior. It shatters My heart, similar to what you experience when your children dishonor you. The enemy of your soul knows Me intimately, so he compels people to use My Son's name and My name in swearing, as He knows it pains Me every time and instills dishonor to Us in my children.

The solution to not using God's name in vain is to desire Him with our entire being because wholehearted love produces honor for them.



**Kingdom Secret Fifteen: Suffering Explained** 

I may know Him and the power of His resurrection and the fellowship of His suffering.

—Philippians 3:10

In July 2019, I asked, "Jesus, how did you endure the flogging?"

"Father strengthened Me, and I thought of you."

"How could you think of me before I was born?"

"I possess the mind of the Father, just as you possess My mind."

"What about the crown of thorns?"

"That was Satan at his best, mocking Father and Me. He thought he had won when Father did not save Me from being arrested. So my suffering was Satan's celebration party with no restraint."

"What was your resurrection experience like?"

"I sat straight up by Father's power. Angels were present, so they took off the face cloth, and then I saw that my body was wrapped in the burial cloth. The angels assisted me by removing the cloth."



## **Kingdom Secret Sixteen: Heart Scar**

When they came to Jesus and saw that He was dead already, they did not break His legs.

But one of the soldiers pierced His side with a spear. And immediately blood and water came out.

—John 19:33–34

In August 2022, I was experiencing heartbreak, so I asked to lay my head on Jesus's chest for comfort, as I had done during my past heartbreaks. However, this experience would be very different. Instantly, I stood in a location I could not have anticipated. I was "inside" the chest cavity of Jesus! Standing directly before His beating heart, I noticed a massive scar on one side.

Jesus said, "Whenever I am aware of this scar, I think of you. Just as your scars remind you of past experiences, with all the memories attached to them, My heart scar reminds Me of how I focused on you as I experienced the cross. The wound that created the scar on My heart is a memorial to its victory and the redemption I paid for all of humanity that day."



## **Kingdom Secret Seventeen: Fearless Death**

I am persuaded that neither death, nor life, nor angels, nor principalities, nor powers, nor things present, nor things to come, nor height, nor depth, nor any other created thing shall be able to separate us from the love of God, which is in Christ Jesus our Lord.

—Romans 8:38–39

From Jesus on 7/12/2018:

When anyone dies, they step from one dimension to the next. There is nothing to fear, for they are surrounded with My love.

As Jesus spoke, my spiritual eyes were open to see my spirit fearlessly and peacefully, taking one step from the mortal into the eternal, from darkness into light, from Earth's dimension into the heavenly realm.



## Kingdom Secret Eighteen: Heaven's Filter

Blessed are the poor [the humble and those who rate themselves insignificant] in spirit, for theirs is the Kingdom of Heaven.

—Matthew 5:3

*From the Father on 12/17/2022:* 

A restraining filter at heaven's gate keeps out prideful ones. Those who have access to heaven are meek and consider themselves unimportant. I told you long ago that I was bringing you to this place in Me where we would be one—coming to a place of humble service to Me while avoiding the traps of fame and notoriety that required you to endure the process of *pride removal*. I longed to share Myself with you, but humility had to be woven into your character. Now that this is accomplished, there are no restraints upon what I can reveal to you.



## **Kingdom Secret Nineteen: Little Things**

That which comes out of man, that defiles man. For from within, even out of the heart of man, proceeds evil thoughts, adulteries, fornications, murders, thefts, covetousness, wickedness, deceit, uncleanness, a wicked eye, backbiting, pride, foolishness.

All these evil things come from within and defile a man.

—Mark 7:20–23

From Jesus on 12/16/2022:

It is in the little things that the condition of a person's heart is revealed. These things are unplanned, bypassing the conscious mind, so they seep out undetected by the person they are seeping from. These little things trip a person to fall into sin. It is a gradual descent, almost undetectable. Therefore, it is in everyone's best interest to guard their hearts against what appears neutral, not overtly evil. If they do not, these little things will become giants they need to face and defeat, or they will be defeated. So stand guard.

Guard your head and heart because failure is an inside job.



## **Kingdom Secret Twenty: Creation's Nobility**

Creation shall also be delivered from the bondage of corruption into the glorious liberty of the sons of God.

## For we know that the whole creation also groans with us. —Romans 8:21–22

*From the Father on 9/24/2022:* 

The topic today is one I have wanted to share with you for some time. It involves My majestic eagles. Many Scriptures refer to eagles because they are very special to Me. As they soar in the sky, their nobility reminds Me of when I first created them. My entire creation had this noble quality, which was stolen during the fall of Adam and Eve, causing all of creation to fall drastically below its rank into a veiled glory. It broke My heart when this devastation took place. You will see what I mean when you see creation as I originally intended, here in heaven, where all My creation is noble and magnificent. You will see unusual beings for which you don't have names, making your mind tilt, but they will astound you with their unique beauty.



## **Kingdom Secret Twenty-One: Exposing Satan**

The thief does not come, if not to steal, and to kill, and to destroy. I have come that they might have life and have it in abundance. "I am the Good Shepherd. The Good Shepherd gives His life for His sheep."

—John 10:10–11

From Jesus on 12/5/2022: The deceiver and thief Satan takes a form the sheep of My pasture are familiar with—a shepherd. Then My sheep, trusting this false shepherd, are unknowingly fed Satan's lies, deceit, and character traits. These become integrated into My people's thinking and behavior, causing them to be cut off from Me, their true Shepherd, no longer discerning My presence. Compromised, they consider holiness *old-school* thinking, an antiquated hindrance to achieving their full potential. Consequently, they indulge their carnal flesh without restraint, replacing godliness with depravity, which causes them not to experience the beautiful life I purchased for them when I laid down Mine.



**Kingdom Secret Twenty-Two: Unlocking Miracles** 

# Whoever's sins you forgive, they are forgiven them. And whoever's sins you retain, they are retained. —John 20:23

#### *From Jesus on 1/1/2015:*

Many have come to Me looking for answers to their dilemmas and walked away empty-handed. Is this because they did not hear what I said, or could their hearts not receive it? The answer is that their hearts were locked in unforgiveness. This unforgiveness keeps them in a state of unbelief. It blocks their ability to walk in faith. They cry out to Me for miracles and spiritual experiences. I send them in response to their prayers, but the manifestation is not recognized because of their root of unforgiveness. Forgive, I say. Forgive. This is the key to unlocking miracles and holy spiritual experiences in a person's life.

At the end of Job's sufferings, he forgave his friends by praying for them, which freed Job and unlocked miracles to his restoration. "The Lord turned the captivity of Job when he prayed for his friends: also the Lord gave Job twice so much as he had before." (Job 42:10 [GNV]) So keep hoping and believing because God is known to provide miracles even when the situation appears to be a lost cause.



## **Kingdom Secret Twenty-Three: Beyond Limits**

I have strength for all things through Christ Who empowers me.
—Philippians 4:13

#### From Jesus on 4/3/2021:

Run your race of faith with Me by your side. If you run without Me, you will find yourself running within your limited power and strength. But when you run with Me, I will empower you to run beyond the laws of this world, which say it is impossible to go beyond the laws of physics. But in Me, all things are possible for you.

As you practice these revealed truths, success in the Kingdom of God is not based on a perfect performance; but on *your passionate pursuit of Him to satisfy the hunger in your heart!* 

## **Prophetic Visions and Dreams**

I pour out my Spirit upon all flesh and your sons and your daughters shall prophesy,

your old men shall dream dreams, and your young men shall see visions.

And also, upon the servants,
and upon the maids in those days will I pour my Spirit."

—Joel 2:28–29 (GNV)

Visions and dreams are revelatory visual delights containing deep spiritual concepts represented in imaginative ways invoking emotional responses and clarification. As a result, many believers have prayed to be recipients of them to help bring a clear understanding of spiritual matters or future events.

In these Last Days, the Holy Spirit is the source of the breathtaking visions and awe-inspiring dreams that are increasing for many Christians worldwide. The power of these prophetic visions and dreams is realized when understanding replaces their mysterious symbolism. The Holy Spirit reveals their interpretation for personal application as we ask Him for it.

Through these spiritual experiences, the Father often communicates life-changing concepts to His people; for example, the biblical characters Elijah, Isaiah, Ezekiel, Daniel, Peter, and Paul all received visions and dreams during their lifetimes. These are used with Scripture to help navigate our path of faith, guiding us in the right direction or inspiring us when we are reluctant.

#### From Jesus on 9/8/2018:

Kathleen, I will come to you with visions and dreams to help you fulfill what Father asks of you. When I arrive, your heart will jump for joy. Tell others to ask Me for dreams and visions to be

The definition of a vision is Heavenly Father's view of a current, future, or heavenly event observed through our spiritual eyes. Sometimes a person is put into a trance as the vision unfolds. However, most of us experience them as "open" visions without going through altered consciousness.

The difference between a vision and a dream is that the Holy Spirit gives us visions when we are awake; while we sleep, He gives us dreams. When awake, our internal dialogue can be too loud, and many distractions divert our attention. When we are asleep, our mental barriers take a back seat; this is the Holy Spirit's chance to communicate with us.

Dreams are meant to encourage or warn us, and they can uncover any evil hidden in darkness or any temptation to sin heading our way. Our response to a warning dream should be to ask the Holy Spirit for clarification and instructive details. Not every dream is God-given. Some come from our worries and hopes, and some can be deceptive.

As you read my examples, understand that I do not look to my visions or dreams to lead me. Instead, I see them as encouragements, insights, or confirmations of what I have already heard from the Trinity.



## **Inspired Vision One: Black Sheep**

All of you be of one mind; compassionate, loving as brothers, merciful, friendly,

not rendering evil for evil, nor rebuke for rebuke. On the contrary, bless. Know that you are called to this so that you could be heirs of blessing. —1 Peter 3:8–9

On 7/12/2021, the Holy Spirit opened my eyes to a spiritual vision. I saw

the peaceful scene of a rich green pasture. Grazing on the grass was a flock of white sheep with a solitary black sheep. All the white sheep looked at the sheep to their right and left. The lone black sheep quietly grazed, minding his own business. Then the white sheep suddenly stopped looking at one another and focused on the outcast—that was the end of the vision.

Not understanding what the vision meant, I asked Jesus for its interpretation. He answered, "The white sheep were searching for the one they could blame for their bad behavior. Humans are like these sheep. Consciously or not, they do not want to be responsible for their sins or bad behavior. So rather than owning it when convicted by the Holy Spirit and confessing it to receive forgiveness, which would relieve their shame, they redirect the blame onto an innocent person by accusing them of wrongdoing."

The Bible tells us that blaming others began in the Garden of Eden. It was Satan's perfect trap. After Adam and Eve took the bait and sinned, Adam took another route rather than coming clean about their sin by not taking personal responsibility. In response, the Creator did not defend Himself or retaliate by pointing out the obvious truth. Instead, He lovingly covered Adam and Eve's naked shame with animal skins. What a beautiful example to emulate when others accuse and blame us. We are to respond not by defending ourselves or retaliating but by forgiving those falsely accusing us, then forgetting about it—love is our superpower.

Within one year of receiving this vision, I had an opportunity to practice loving others in a very challenging situation. The result produced the fruit of the Spirit and the restoration of a relationship. So if you encounter false accusations requiring a response of love, jump at the opportunity! The rewards are indeed out of this world.



## **Inspired Vision Two: Broken Bread**

We have this treasure in earthen vessels so that the excellency of that power might be of God, and not of us.

We are afflicted on every side, yet we are not in distress.

We are in doubt, yet we do not despair; persecuted, but not forsaken; cast down, but we do not perish.

Everywhere we carry about in our body the dying of the Lord Jesus,

so that the life of Jesus might also be made manifest in our bodies.

—2 Corinthians 4:7–10

On October 26, 1997, my spiritual eyes were opened to see Jesus the Good Shepherd carrying a lamb on His shoulders. As I looked closer, I perceived the lamb to be representative of me. Jesus explained, "Many will see the glory I have created for Myself in your life. Consequently, I want you to be close to Me right now. I am preparing you to be broken bread for others. People who walk this path have many tribulations in their lives. You see, becoming broken bread produces compassion within My people for the good of others, but it comes at a high personal price. Do you want it?"

I pondered my answer and replied, "Yes, I do."

Jesus smiled approvingly and said, "This path is full of curves, but I will enable you to walk it, even on the heights."

Over the next eight years, personal events broke me into a million pieces. Then, as Jesus put me back together, I realized this process had produced more profound compassion for others. As the shepherd of my soul, Jesus was by my side, comforting and encouraging me forward through it all, just as He promised. I did not fall into discouragement or despair, but I sometimes questioned how long the process would last. As I look back, I see that the reward outweighed the cost. So are you willing to be broken bread? To abandon your life for Him to change the world by living through you?



## **Inspired Vision Three: Return of Jesus**

I looked. And lo, a great multitude (which no man could number) of all nations

and tribes and people and tongues stood before the throne and before the Lamb,

clothed with long white robes and palms in their hands. And they cried with a loud voice, saying,

"Salvation comes from our God who sits upon the throne, and from the Lamb."

—Revelation 7:9–10

On September 20, 2006, the Holy Spirit opened my spiritual eyes to see into heaven, where King Jesus was riding His majestic white horse. I watched as He called heaven's army to prepare for His return to Earth.

Jesus explained, "My Father is sending Me back soon in response to the evil forces planning to destroy all humankind. Their goal is to take as many to hell with them as possible before the Great Harvest of souls takes place—this event is on the horizon. Soon I will show you more of what is to come, and you will run with these messages by sharing them with others."

The most incredible soul harvest in history will occur during the first part of the Tribulation period. More men, women, and children will be won to Christ at that point than at any other time in history. Shortly after this vision, my visions and dreams increased. Then the Holy Spirit led me to write books to spread God's messages.

In these crazy last days of chaos and instability, the world is searching for answers. What role or contribution does the Holy Spirit have in mind for you to fulfill before Jesus returns?



## **Inspired Vision Four: Great Shaking**

He [Jesus] has declared, "Yet once more will I shake, not the earth only, but also heaven." And this, "Yet once more" signifies the removing of those things which are shaken

(as in things which are made) so that the things which are not shaken may remain.

—Hebrews 12:26–27

On May 10, 2010, I was shown the worldwide Body of Christ, an enormous assembly spreading as far as I could see. Suddenly, a great shaking similar to an earthquake began, but the earth did not split open. Instead, my focus

was turned to individuals. Some responded by praising Jesus amid the shaking with hands raised toward heaven. These people were translocated to the far right. A large expanse separated two distinct groups within the Body of Christ. I noticed the group that did not worship was caught up in fear and self-survival as they desperately held on to the world.

Jesus explained, "Only those who let go of the world and praise Me through the great shaking that is coming will make this transition. It shifts all things attached to this world's system, including possessions, homes, and lands, into a heavenly priority. Also, the shaking can produce family divisions, not limited to unsaved loved ones but including saved family members who are unwilling to let go of this world. These people won't shift into the new world I am bringing and will be left out."

Since I received this vision, Jesus taught me my life's priorities. First is my relationship with Heavenly Father, Jesus, and Holy Spirit; second is fulfilling the call on my life; and third is my family members. Unfortunately, this ranking has caused misunderstandings among my loved ones and others. So my shaking has been personally costly and progressive over many years. Finally, however, a shaking designed to shift our focus from the earth to heaven is coming. Will you join me in letting go of the world?



## **Inspired Vision Five: Cast Your Cares**

Humble yourselves, therefore, under the mighty hand of God, so that He may exalt you in due time.

Cast all your cares on Him. For He cares for you. Be sober, and watch.

—1 Peter 5:6–8

#### From Jesus on 11/29/2011:

I want you to live by leaning on Me and casting your cares on Me. I am your reliable rock who looks out for you. Trust Me. I am here for you, My Beloved.

Immediately after receiving this Word, I submitted my cares into His hands. Then the Holy Spirit opened my spiritual eyes to see these cares arriving before Jesus in heaven. Then I watched as they vanished before Him. As they did, He smiled. At that moment, I was given the understanding that worries are fear based. Consequently, they lose their power and vanish in the presence of the perfect love of Jesus.



## **Inspired Vision Six: Pit Unlocked**

The fifth angel blew the trumpet. And I saw a star fall from heaven to the earth.

And to him was given the key to the bottomless pit.

And he opened the bottomless pit. And there arose the smoke of the pit; the smoke of a great furnace. And the sun and the air were darkened by the smoke of the pit.

And there came locusts upon the earth, out of the smoke.
And to them was given power, as the scorpions of the earth have power.
And they were commanded not to hurt the grass of the earth, nor any green thing, nor any tree; but only those men who do not have the seal of God in their foreheads.

—Revelation 9:1–4

On December 18, 2018, my spiritual eyes were opened to see the future when the oceans' surf will be tumultuous and destructive. The Holy Spirit said, "You are seeing a time when nature will not behave like itself. People will become very fearful of what they see. Tell them to abide in Me, their Prince of Peace, within the sanctuaries of their hearts."

Then I witnessed a winged spiritual being falling out of the second heaven with an ancient key in his hand and flying into deep water, diving straight to the bottom. I watched as he stood beside an old, locked metal door, then quickly unlocked it. A dark horde of devils immediately rushed into the water, onto the land, and finally into the sky.



## **Inspired Vision Seven: Courage Infusion**

In the world, you shall have tribulation.

But be of good courage. I have overcome the world.

—John 16:33

On January 27, 2019, I saw Jesus riding a beautiful white horse galloping toward me. Jesus called out to me, "I am coming for you!" When He reached where I was standing, Jesus leaned toward His left side and reached out, sliding His arm under my right arm and embracing me. He lifted me to Him, and we rode off together.

As the vision faded, Jesus said, "I am giving you a steel backbone to face the persecution that is coming before I bring you home to heaven. In the Book of Acts, Stephen is your example of courage and faith in facing great persecution. Tell others to study Stephen's life to equip themselves to endure by faith."



## **Inspired Vision Eight: The Dance**

Walk worthily of the calling to which you were called, with all humility and gentleness; with patience, bearing with one another in love,

being diligent to keep the unity of the Spirit in the bond of peace.
—Ephesians 4:1–3

On November 15, 2022, my spiritual eyes were opened to see a group of men and women of different ethnic groups and ages joyfully dancing in a circle with one another. I did not understand the vision, so I asked the Holy Spirit to explain.

He said, "The apostles, prophets, evangelists, pastors, and teachers are dancing, synchronized in a melodic rhythm of loving ministry to the Body of Christ. They are dancing to a song whose lyrics are Scriptures, and their strength is exuberant joy in integrated service to Jesus. As they perform the callings assigned to their lives and cooperate in ministry with one another, it produces health for the Body of Christ."

The healthy function of the fivefold ministry depends on each person staying in their lane and not crossing into an office they have yet to be assigned. However, if an individual falls into pride, their ego blocks the dance's flow. So, for instance, after a prophet has ministered to an individual prophetically, the prophet needs to refer the person to a pastor for ongoing shepherding. Issues arise when a prophet attempts to be a pastor or a pastor tries to be a prophet. It simply does not work and is not in the best interest of anyone. This vision emphasizes the fivefold working together in humility and unity as heaven's ideal.

There is no place to hide from the killing of self, the "I" or ego, within each of us. So the path to its demise, through Heavenly Father's parental tough love or our self-denial, is up to us. He is compassionate, but as our Father, He insists on the end of the "I" in each of His children. Some of us accomplish it, while others reject it to our last breath. However, for those who willingly embraced the path of self-denial, the presence of Jesus within them fills a room, lovingly impacting others.

We may not be able to choose the music life plays for us, but we can choose how we dance to it.



## **Inspired Vision Nine: Sowing Seeds**

[Jesus] spoke many things to them in parables, saying, "Behold, a sower went out to sow. And as he sowed, some fell by the wayside.

And the birds came and devoured them. And some fell upon stony ground, where they did not have much earth. And soon they sprang up,

because they had no depth of earth. But when the sun came up, they were burnt up;

and for lack of rooting, withered away. And some fell among thorns. And the thorns sprang up and choked them. But some fell in good ground, and brought forth fruit; one corn a hundredfold, some sixtyfold, and another thirtyfold."

—Matthew 13:3-8

On November 26, 2022, I saw Jesus walking before me. He was carrying a large bag of seeds. He threw one handful to His right and another to His left. He continued to do this for a while. Then He turned and said, "It is your calling to nourish the seeds I have sown. Your books will encourage and lift the downtrodden, raise the devoured to life, water the dehydrated, loose those bound by thorns, and fertilize the good soil for a thousandfold harvest."



## **Inspired Vision Ten: Harvest Is Ready**

[Jesus] said to them, "The harvest is great, but the laborers are few. Therefore, pray to the Lord of the harvest to send out laborers into His harvest."

—Luke 10:1–3

On November 27, 2022, my spiritual eyes were opened to see Jesus walking in a field of ripened wheat ready to be harvested. He was running His hands along the tops of the grain. I then noticed dark storm clouds on the horizon, threatening the wheat's destruction if the rain fell on the field before it could be harvested.

Jesus turned around and said, "The fields are ready for harvest, but the laborers are few. I will use My Bridal army for signs, wonders, and miracles in the coming revival. Many will come to Me through them. Help prepare them for this season by showing them how to rely heavily on Me.

As you know, the watchman on the wall never sleeps. They are always on guard, watching in the spiritual realm, where the battles occur. It is here that the work of the Kingdom either succeeds or fails. Therefore, I am calling many to this Last Days ministry. I will lead them to step out soon."



## **Inspired Vision Eleven: The Great Shepherd**

The Lord is my shepherd; I shall not want. He maketh me to rest in a green pasture and

leadeth me by the still waters. He restoreth my soul, and leadeth me in the paths of righteousness

for his Name's sake. Yea, though I should walk through the valley of the shadow of death,

I will fear no evil; for thou art with me: thy rod and thy staff, they comfort me.

—Psalm 23:1–4 (GNV)

On November 29, 2022, my spiritual eyes were opened to a lush, vibrant, green pasture with rolling hills. In the center of the field, I saw Jesus, the Great Shepherd, with a ewe quietly leaning against His left leg in complete trust and dependence. He was holding His staff in His left hand, which rested on the ground to the left of the ewe, reassuring her of His protection. The flock's lambs and yearlings were frolicking around the mature sheep and Jesus. However, the lambs were attracted to the ewe more than the Shepherd because she looked like them and spoke their language, so they trusted her.

As the young ones hung around the ewe, they were also becoming familiar with the Shepherd, so the ewe was instrumental in helping these lambs come to know Jesus, the Great Shepherd. Because the mature sheep was modeling submission and obedience for the younger ones to learn, her trusting relationship with the Shepherd paved the way for them to follow in her footsteps, just as a disciple does for their mentor.

The ewe in this dream represents mature saints with a close relationship with Jesus. The young lambs and yearlings are those who observe and interact with us. Through this, they will be drawn by the Holy Spirit into a trusting and dependent relationship with Jesus. They will then experience more of the nature of God through the quiet, consistent, profound example of Jesus, their loving Shepherd.



## Inspired Vision Twelve: Are We Ready? Jesus is Coming.

The kings of the earth, and their hosts, gathered together to make battle against Him who sat on the horse; and against His army.

—Revelation 19:19

My spirit was taken to heaven on February 27, 2023, to witness an enormous military procession led by King Jesus on horseback, parading before the Father's throne for His approval. The shining Angel armies followed behind their Commander Jesus in a glorious display of a unified heavenly force. Then a multitude of shofars and trumpets blasted along with the cheering voices of the Cloud of Witnesses shouting, "Make way for the King of Glory, the Commander of the Angel Armies!"

Then Jesus said to me, "My Bride must be prepared to join Me in the fray. We commission you to lead the charge on the purification of My Bride. We will establish you and open doors for you. Now receive your commissioning and go forth."



**Dream One: Willingness** 

"Master, which is the greatest Commandment in the Law?"

Jesus said to him, "You shall love the Lord your God with all your heart, with all your soul, and with all your mind. This is the first and the greatest Commandment.

And the second is like this, 'You shall love your neighbor as yourself.'"
—Matthew 22:36–39

On June 6, 2015, I dreamed I saw a looped rope lying directly in front of me on the sidewalk. As I lifted my right foot, about to step into the loop rather than around it, I abruptly awoke from my dream. I asked Jesus for understanding.

He said, "The snares of Satan, represented by the loop, can come through relationships. For example, when others see My people's success, they either rejoice for them or resent them. If they resent them, it opens a door for the devil to attempt to trap them through a reaction of anger. If they resist his snare by responding with loving forgiveness, they will escape his temptation. But, if they do not respond but instead react, they will be responsible for newly opened doors through which others may become ensnared—like a domino effect. I will protect them, but they must surrender to My will and consistently love others. The Holy Spirit will show them how to surrender their lives completely."

When I asked Jesus to teach me to surrender constantly, He said, "Willingness is the key."



## **Dream Two: Be Ready**

Be prepared.
For the Son of Man will come at an hour you do not suspect.
—Luke 12:40

On December 19, 2018, I dreamed of speaking with my houseguest, a Christian man specializing in human behavior. We were discussing the condition of the general populace in our modern society wanting to avoid taking responsibility for their lives. At that moment, my doorbell rang. I

went to the front door. A man and woman I did not know were standing there. The woman was crying and shaking, and her jaw was trembling. The man's face was red, and he appeared flustered.

The man said, "We are out of money. Our car just broke down several blocks from your house. Your neighbors told us you would help us."

I asked, "How much money do you need?"

He calmly and expectantly replied, "Twenty-eight thousand dollars."

I was shocked by the amount. I responded, "How much will the car repairs cost?"

He said, "The car has only forty-five thousand miles, and I need other money to provide for our family."

As I listened to the man, the Holy Spirit revealed that this family had lived extravagantly, from paycheck to paycheck, without any thought of preparing a budget or saving funds. Now they found themselves destitute, wanting others to care for them.

I woke up from the dream. The Holy Spirit interpreted it by saying, "This dream is like a modern-day version of the parable of the ten virgins. Five were prepared, and five were not. Those who were unprepared were, asking them to share their oil. Moses was confronted with this situation during his forty-year journey in the wilderness. His father-in-law, Jethro, advised him not to wear himself out. Instead, he was to delegate minor matters to wise men who could provide right-ruling advice to the people. As a result, Moses would take on only the significant issues, balancing his responsibilities to avoid burning out."

My takeaway from this dream is that rather than making decisions based on emotion, We are to use godly wisdom and discernment from the Holy Spirit when helping others. In some cases, financial assistance will only enable someone to remain stuck in an unprepared lifestyle or reinforce their codependency, like the five foolish virgins. So the second takeaway is to encourage and help equip others to prepare for King Jesus's return.



**Dream Three: False Shepherds** 

Perilous times shall come in the Last Days. For men shall be lovers of their selves,

covetous, boasters, proud, blasphemers, disobedient to parents, unthankful, unholy,

hard-hearted, trucebreakers, slanderers, out of control, brutal, no lovers of good,

traitors, rash, haughty, lovers of pleasures more than lovers of God, appearing to be godly but denying its power. And from such turn away!

—2 Timothy 3:1–5

On December 18, 2020, I dreamed I had just walked through the front door of a large house with its interior lights off, and I reluctantly entered the large room in front of me. To my surprise, a man with his back to me stood in the room, unaware of my presence. He was devoid of spiritual light and motionless. He stood near a sliding glass door. The only light in the house was the sunlight streaming through it. I also noticed the man fixating on the floor by his feet.

Curious about what he was staring at, I glanced at the floor. To my shock, I saw a helpless baby close to dying. My heart sank at the sight of it. I was stunned that the man was not helping it. Instead, he was watching it die. Immediately, I swept the baby into my arms, holding it close.

In the low light, I saw what I believed to be a sofa next to me. I sat down on this couch, where I discovered another helpless baby. It was doing better than the one I picked up from the floor, but it was still in bad condition. So I picked up this baby as well. Then I discovered a cozy baby blanket. I placed the blanket on my lap, gently wrapping it around both babies. Somehow, I knew putting them together would increase their chances of survival.

Holding them on my lap, I bent over the swaddled babies, adding my body's warmth to theirs. I watched as they gradually warmed up. Finally, they opened their beautiful eyes and smiled at me. My thoughts now turned to the man. I looked up and saw him standing where I found him, uncaring, detached, and dark, without any spiritual light. I woke up.

Dreams need interpretation. I asked the Holy Spirit, "What did this dream mean? Whom does it concern?" He imparted the following understanding into my spirit. Its explanation lines up with biblical truth.

The dark, cold house represents churches void of the Holy Spirit. The man represents false shepherds pastoring these churches. These shepherds have no compassion for their flocks and do not care about their spiritual growth. The babies represent the two stages of saints in spiritual decline: those who are not spiritually growing and those who are spiritually dying.

My actions represent the intervention of Jesus, and the baby blanket is the comfort of the Holy Spirit. Placing the two babies together in the blanket means fellowship with other saints, producing a better spiritual survival rate. The babies' conditions began horribly and ended beautifully under the care of their faithful Shepherd, Jesus, and their comforter, the Holy Spirit.

Today there are false shepherds pastoring churches worldwide. Their actions include fleecing their flocks for personal financial gain, not caring for the sick, and not being concerned about their spiritual growth. Instead, they keep the sheep entertained with the fallen world's attractions of music and performances. Furthermore, promoting themselves is their top priority. In other words, they are "wolves in sheep's clothing." In Acts 20:29 Jesus says, "For I know this, that after my departing shall grievous wolves enter among you, not sparing the flock."

Life is a series of things to let go of. Leaving a false shepherd or a dead church is not unloving. On the contrary, it is a wise thing to do. If you believe your pastor is a false shepherd or your church lacks the Holy Spirit, ask Jesus to lead you to a faithful pastor and a Holy Spirit–filled, life-giving church. Do not allow fear to keep you from moving forward. It is through choices like this that a brave life begins. Ask Jesus for the courage to say what you need to say and do what you need to do.

This dream is a heads-up message. Jesus, the Good Shepherd, profoundly cares about His flock's spiritual survival. Wolves in sheep's clothing were everywhere in the first-century church, just as they are today. Our challenge is to walk in keen discernment to identify them. The Holy Spirit comes alongside us to help uncover the wolves so we can protect ourselves and our unsuspecting brethren.

#### Return to the Way

from the Father on 2/9/2023:

Many misunderstand My ways. They lean on their understanding rather than My Spirit or My Word. These both point out the truth, but many take these truths and manipulate them for their level of comfort. This interpretation allows them to operate in their flesh rather than their spirits, which is My requirement. They have rewritten My laws on their hearts, so what issues out of their mouths and is seen in their lives don't line up with My truths. Now they are leading many of My people astray. One day soon, the day of accountability will arrive. Repent and return to the *old way*. ["Thus saith the Lord, Stand in the ways and behold, and ask for the *old way*, which is the good way, and walk therein, and ye shall find rest for your souls." Jeremiah 6:16]



## **Dream Four: Holy Invitation**

"The marriage of the Lamb has come! And His wife has made herself ready!

And to her it was granted that she should be arrayed with pure fine linen and shining!

For fine linen is the righteousness of saints!"
Then he said to me, "Write: 'Blessed are those who are called to the Lamb's supper.'"

And he said to me, "These words of God are true."
—Revelation 19:7–9

On September 26, 2021, I dreamed I was waiting with many others in the lobby of an ornate theater decorated with red-velvet crowd-control ropes, white marble, and hand-carved wood covered in gleaming gold. Then, suddenly, the theater's large French doors to the lobby flew open.

A finely dressed group walked in and stood by the front door. Then a woman wearing a tiara in her hair, a sparkling floor-length gown, white opera gloves, and a mink coat began walking away from the group. I noticed she was carrying a delicate crystal tray in front of her, with both hands palms up. On the tray, there appeared to be something like a card. As she walked thirty feet from the front door to the waiting area, where I was, the crowd fell silent in honor of what they instinctively knew was a holy moment—King Jesus had sent her. When I realized I was to be the recipient, I placed my glass of water on a nearby table.

I was ready to receive what she was sent to give me. As she stood before me, she smiled and offered me the card. The moment I held it in my hand, I woke up before I could read what was engraved on it. As I lay in bed, I was aware that the Holy Spirit was present, confirming it was a dream from Him. Yet I understood its meaning only when Jesus explained it to me.

He said, "This morning is one you will not forget in the days ahead. You received your invitation to be with Me. It is where you belong—the earth is behind you, and heaven is your reality. So join Me here and fulfill the rest of what I have asked of you as you live in heaven. For such a time as this were you born."

Following in the footsteps of Jesus is the way to receive an invitation to enter a life-altering adventure—be expectant as you listen, watch, and wait for your invitation!

## **Scribed Mysteries**

Full assurance of understanding to know the mystery of God and the Father and of Christ,

in Whom are hidden all the treasures of wisdom and knowledge.

—Colossians 2:2–3

The mind of God is unfathomable. It is beyond human reasoning or understanding. Therefore, He speaks in parables and mysteries. These protect His truths from being exploited by man's intellect. Their meaning is revealed only when sought out by a redeemed soul who hungers and thirsts to know God intimately. Then and only then are they divulged to this seeker.

The importance of the person's integrity is paramount to further unveilings. The revelations stop if the person becomes prideful or indiscreet in sharing with others. God chooses when and to whom His mysteries are illuminated. Man is not in control, contrary to popular opinion. God is, and He demonstrates this in ways we understand if we are willing to be open to the Holy Spirit. For without the Spirit, we are dependent on our limited comprehension. But with the Holy Spirit, all things are possible for us.

Being dependent on the Holy Spirit is a safety net for those walking in faith. He prevents us from stepping into deception and confirms the truth when it is presented. The mind of God is not something to trifle with or disrespect. Instead, He demands honor and gratitude, preventing us from taking Him for granted. It is in our best interest to be in reverential fear of Him. "Seeing we receive a kingdom which cannot be shaken, let us have grace by which we may pleasingly serve God with reverence and godly fear. For our God is a consuming fire." (Hebrews 12:28–29)

The type of fear that produces terror is only for those outside a relationship with Jesus, not for His own. A reverent fear of our Creator is

essential. However, there are those for whom His wrath is reserved. We belong to Jesus, so dreadful fear is not a part of our relationship with our loving Heavenly Father.

Having to press in to receive divine revelations and mysteries places a value on them that would be unrealized if it did not involve our concentrated effort. If Father handed His secrets to us on a silver platter, we would not value them—it is human nature, man's downfall since Adam. When we work for something, then we appreciate it. If it comes easily, we take it for granted or reject it outright. What a conundrum the human heart is! So is it any wonder God's mysteries are kept secret? It is understandable when seen from this perspective.



#### Childlike Belief

Let the little children come to Me, and do not forbid them.
For of such is the Kingdom of God.
—Luke 18:16

Rainbows, puppies, and kittens—our hearts warm at the imagery each brings, and so does a child's heart. It is drawn like a magnet to them. Ever wonder why? The marvel of a rainbow and the innocence of baby animals reminds them of how their heart was innocent in the recent past before the world introduced them to life's traumas through broken trust and dashed hopes.

Once we are adults, many of us long for the carefree days of our early childhood, when our innocence was intact. Life is cruel, relentlessly trying to steal our hopes and dreams and presenting broken relationships that cannot withstand the onslaught of self-centered interests and personal ambition. These two issues are ruthless in achieving their goals. As a barrier to their strategies in preventing our lives from becoming successful, Scripture encourages us in Romans 12:10 to counteract them by loving others selflessly and serving them wholeheartedly without any agendas: "Love without hypocrisy. Abhor that which is evil, and cling to that which is

good. Be kindly affectionate toward one another with brotherly love. Lead one another toward honor; not slothful to do service, fervent in spirit, serving the Lord."

As we embrace loving principles, we will discover that possessing childlike trust miraculously restores our hearts regardless of age. Then as Kingdom trailblazers, the Bridal Hearts courageously stand against devilish attacks as they oppose the Antichrist spirit through intercessory prayer and Spirit-led proclamations. They reject attitudes of pride and live a humble lifestyle.

#### Truth in a Nutshell

from the Holy Spirit on 7/28/2019:

What I will share with you today will be a blessing to multitudes. They have been waiting for revelation on an issue that has been battled over regarding its meaning within the Body of Christ. Meaningless feuds have only brought division among them. Now, here is some truth. The issue of salvation is simple. Yet those considered learned have fought and argued over trivial words and definitions. Here is the truth in a nutshell. Those who come to Jesus Christ through His blood as the Lamb of God and develop a "relationship" with Him are Christians. All others are "Christians" in name only.

#### **Jesus Satisfies**

from Jesus on 8/11/2021:

I yearn to walk and talk with you. I long to see you smile when you recognize My presence. Yet you will not want to let Me go when you experience Me. Everything the world offers you will fall short, leaving you unfulfilled and longing for more. However, I will satisfy your heart.



## The Quest

Jesus came, and spoke to them, saying, All power is given to Me, in Heaven, and on Earth. Go, therefore, and disciple all nations;

baptizing them in the Name of the Father, and the Son, and the Holy Ghost; teaching them to observe all things, whatever I have commanded you.

When a new saint in Jesus starts their race of faith, all appears rosy. However, waiting in the darkness is the enemy of their newfound confidence. The new saint, in their innocence, is unaware of the dangers that lurk at every turn on this path and unaware of the celestial protection of angelic assistance accompanying them.

These two forces are at odds with one another. The battles taking place over the new saint go unnoticed by them. Their spiritual vision has yet to be developed, so their humility attracts Father's grace and mercy. These forces compensate for their spiritual blindness and provide a safe journey for the new convert. Like toddlers learning to walk, they are in His hand, making His compassionate care evident to all who see them. He alone keeps and protects them.

The challenges for a new saint are overwhelming. First, they are thrust into an unfamiliar realm—the Kingdom. Until now, the world's standards have molded their entire lives. Consequently, the Bible's truths shine a light on the only world they have known, revealing its gross darkness.

At this point, if isolated and left floundering without mature spiritual guidance from a mentor or pastor, many fall by the wayside. Then, believing they are alone, unloved, and maybe even crazy to think they could have a new beginning in life, they abandon their pursuit. It is just too hard on this narrow path of rejecting the habits of an old life, which continues to call their name, enticing them to once again partake of temptations that are all too familiar.

So what is the solution for these new converts? The answer is you. Look at Scripture. It tells you plainly that you, as a Spirit-led believer, are to step up to the plate by coming alongside new converts to guide and equip them for spiritual maturity. However, you may say, "I do not feel equipped to take on this task." Spiritually training others does not rely on your emotions as the determining factor. The litmus test is your reliance on the Holy Spirit to teach and guide them through you.

How will you find these new converts? First, ask the Holy Spirit to bring you these God assignments. Then He will be the one to open your eyes to see where to go so you will be positioned in the right place at the right time.

Being led by the Spirit on this quest is critical. To be led by anything or anyone else produces a work of your flesh, a product of your limited strength. So rely on the Holy Spirit more. Ultimately, this way of life serves you well.

#### **Open Your Heart**

from Jesus on 7/30/2022:

I am the way, the truth, and the life. No one comes to the Father without coming to Him through Me. I am the only door anyone can enter to have a relationship with Him. My response to a person desiring salvation is not based on the accuracy of a person knowing My name. For there are many who believe in Me without knowing My name, and they are saved. A person's sincere love emanating from their open heart toward Me elicits My response to them.

#### Love Is Freedom

from the Father, 4/13/2022:

Love conquers all. It is the most powerful force on Earth and the evidence of My Kingdom among you. Learn how to walk in love as My Son does. Without it, failure waits at every turn, for this loveless world longs to keep My people enslaved to itself. The only way out of its clutches into freedom is by sincerely loving others.



# **Repentance Is a Good Thing**

Repent! For the Kingdom of Heaven is at hand!
—Matthew 4:17

Confession is good for the soul. It clears it of guilt, shame, and the propensity to sin again. Unlike Adam and Eve, who sinned but did not repent and passed sin on to their bloodline, you will walk free from sin and not repeat it. Freedom from sin is an individual matter. It is up to each person to step into their spiritual life for the good or the bad. The paths they choose are reflected and seen in the fruit of their lives.

The Holy Spirit asked, "What kind of fruit do you want to produce?"

I answered, "Edible and juicy, life-giving to the eater."

"Good choice. Now live it in every area of your life. No compromises, as it spoils the fruit, making it rotten." (Cain did not repent either. He followed Adam's steps by not taking responsibility for his sin.)

"To repent or not to repent?" is the question, for sin is the condition of this world. "To sin or not to sin?" is a throwaway question. The human condition is sin—repentance is the only way out. No other method can accomplish what a person's wholehearted, sincere confession and repentance can be: freedom from sin. But, on the other hand, if repentance is rejected, the heart becomes hardened and hopeless, more resistant to "coming clean" via confession and repentance. Consequently, the sin will be repeated and, like yeast in flour, will contaminate the whole soul with a lifestyle of reprobate debauchery.

It is not *if* we sin but *when*. What will we do with our regret and our need for forgiveness? King David is an example of those who chose to confess and repent of their sins. Consequently, he earned the title of a man after Father's heart. So our example of wholehearted, sincere repentance in the name of Jesus is the key to breaking the cycle of sin and restoring us.

Consequently, through repentance, we will not become prisoners of our pasts; they were just life lessons—not life sentences.

#### **Surrender Is Key**

from the Holy Spirit on 12/3/2021:

Many do not know how to walk with Me, to be led by Me. They have been trained to rely on themselves, so when they pray, believing Jesus is guiding them, it is simply their flesh or the will of other men. Many need to correct this. Being led by Me requires denying self because, often, My leadings appear illogical and contrary to carnal understanding. Surrender is the requirement. This cost is too high for most, so they keep Me at arm's length or reject Me. However, I patiently await them to surrender to My loving guidance.

#### **Embrace the Truth**

from Jesus on 7/23/2021:

Here in heaven is where truth reigns. It is here where those who love Me come to live when they die. All those who reject Me go to hell when they die. This is the destiny they created for themselves. I did not send them there. Instead, I called them to come to Me through My Holy Spirit while they lived on Earth. Now their torment is realized. The blinders on their eyes have been removed. They see the truth of their deception. It is torment. To embrace the truth will cost



# **Simplicity Is a Kingdom Fundamental**

Come to Me, all you who are weary and laden, and I will ease you. Take My yoke on you, and learn of Me, that I am gentle and lowly in heart. And you shall find rest for your souls. For My yoke is easy, and My burden light.

-Matthew 11:28-30

The spirit of religion is notorious for complicating spiritual matters, making it very hard for anyone to believe they can be successful spiritually. A demonic spirit influences people to replace an authentic relationship with God with good works and observance of traditions to earn salvation. The contrast to this approach is that the Kingdom of Heaven is simple. It does not complicate salvation, spiritual growth, or union with God.

For instance, if a person believes in their heart, confessing with their mouth that Jesus is the begotten Son of God who died for their sins to redeem them from their bondage and is water baptized—they are saved. Pretty simple. Then the next step of relationship development with Jesus and the Holy Spirit is found through prayer and study of the Scripture. Once again, easy.

A challenge for a new saint can be coming out of the world's system by refusing to engage in old patterns. However, help is available by leaning on the Holy Spirit for His empowerment to resist temptations. If the new saint falters on this path, grace and mercy are available to them, allowing for a fresh start by wiping their slate clean once again through sincere repentance.

This process is central to spiritual growth and most likely repeated throughout their lives, for we live in a dimension ruled by an evil prince, the devil. His domain hosts principalities and powers that work against our faith. However, our King Jesus has overcome the world, and He comes alongside, helping us overcome too.

#### **Intimacy is the Goal**

*from the Father on 11/23/2022:* 

I desire to walk with My children by dancing through life with them. It is in the dance experienced together where My love flows to you and through you to others. Now, how to achieve this intimacy? By connecting to Me with all your heart, not your intellect. How is this accomplished? By letting go of the world's concepts of a relationship with Me, step into My presence by allowing your spirit man to come forward and for your intellect to take a back seat. Then you will find yourself dancing through life with Me every step of the way in the flow of My Holy Spirit. So put on your dancing shoes, and dance your way into My arms.



# **Kingdom Delights**

Bringing into captivity every thought to the obedience of Christ.
—2 Corinthians 10:5

Our imaginations are great gifts from our Creator to enhance our lives for the good. Here, the delights of the Kingdom of Heaven can be seen. However, the improper use of our imaginations can open the door to the adversary of our souls, so we are to discipline our imaginations by only thinking about these things to keep our imaginations uncontaminated: "Whatever things are true; whatever things are noble; whatever things are right; whatever things are pure; whatever things are lovely; whatever things are admirable; if there is any excellence or if there is any praise, think on these things" (Philippians 4:8).

When we have a close relationship with Jesus and saturate ourselves in the Scriptures, our Holy Spirit—controlled imagination receives images that elevate our souls to the heavenly realm. So imagination is a good thing when redeemed, but an unredeemed imagination is incapable of such glorious wonders. Unfortunately, an undisciplined imagination is relegated to the earthly realm, primarily producing carnal images and, in some situations, sin. "He has scattered the proud in the imagination of their hearts" (Luke 1:51).

#### **Heaven's Perspective**

*from the Father on 8/18/2022:* 

Like flowers that wither and die, so is one's life in this world. However, life is everlasting in My Kingdom because you are made in My image with My eternal Spirit inside you, making you an eternal being. Therefore, every step you take on Earth must be filtered through heaven's perspective. Weigh it and judge it before you take your first step. Ask for wisdom, and I will give it to you.

#### **Fulfill Your Heart's Desires**

from the Father, 8/22/2019:

In days gone by, many sought My face but did not experience Me because they were compromised. They allowed the world's ideologies to seep into their thinking. The world teaches the self is king, not Me. Self-centeredness prevents them from genuinely stepping down from the throne in their hearts. Consequently, the self sits on these thrones, not Me. If they step down and allow Me to take their place, their heart's desires will be fulfilled. Joseph, the Old Testament character, is an example of this.



# **Finding Solitude**

When you pray, enter into your chamber.

And when you have shut your door, pray to your Father, Who is in secret.

And your Father, Who sees in secret, shall reward you openly.

—Matthew 6:6

Incredible as it may seem, there is a place of sacred rest and solitude in this crazy-making world. Yet, our desire, tenacity, and perseverance for His love escaped many. Without these, tranquility eludes many Christians whose

hearts long for more of Jesus. So we will now examine ways to overcome the obstacles to obtaining serenity.

The demands on our time come from various sources, such as work, family, and social life. Outside of these commitments is the time we have to ourselves. Within this remaining time, we must schedule time for daily prayer, Scripture study, and fellowship with God.

The critical fact to remember is that it is not the length of time but the quality of our investment during that time. Quality is defined not as our *doing* but as our *being* present in solitude. If our mind is distracted, our focus is diluted. If our body is in pain or uncomfortable, it draws attention to itself, compromising the quality of our time investment with God. Therefore, diligence and discipline are critical to reaping the rewards of time in your secret place with Jesus.

Ask the Holy Spirit to help you with self-control. Then solitude will not elude you in your determination to succeed in this crucial area of your spiritual growth. But, first, prioritize it above other responsibilities. Then journal the tangible rewards you reap in the different areas of your life.

As a personal practice, I pursue God's face every morning to listen for His voice. During that quality time together, He provides instructions for my day and encouraging messages for my future. This is the best investment of my time in growing spiritually and bringing God's will to Earth. Then as I pray with His compassionate heart, prophetic intercession powerfully sets captives free, shifts nations, and produces a spiritual harvest.

Therefore, I pray you will be baptized with the spirit of intercession and set aside daily prayer time by rejecting distractions that block you from this valuable lifeline. You will discover as you pray that your inner man will begin to experience eternity, and you will start to turn bright like a flame of fire on the day of Pentecost.

I have learned how vital it is to be grateful daily for all Heavenly Father provides. Taking the time to count our blessings shifts us from fear to faith. I find the *sweet spot* in my day comes when I do this. So every morning, my focus turns to Him, and gratitude flows from my heart. This perspective is not to become a ritual. Instead, it is a way to live from moment to moment —*enjoying the ecstasy of His presence*.

*from the Father on 12/1/2022:* 

The spiritual principles of My Kingdom are not for the faint of heart but for those who will trust by leaning on Me as they courageously go forward, not seeing but believing. Faith is My favorite attribute, for those whose spiritual eyes have been opened to see Me and worship Me, but those whose spiritual eyes are shut, unable to see Me, yet still believe and worship Me in Spirit and truth are most precious to Me.

#### **Spiritual Vision**

from the Holy Spirit on 11/10/2023:

There is a common saying that "seeing is believing." However, seeing with the eyes of faith is faith vision, making it superior to actual vision. Why? It pleases Father. Those whose spiritual eyes are open and see into the heavenly realm are those whose calling and destiny require it. Their faith actions are seen in the extreme challenges they encounter, like the Apostle Paul. So rest assured that everyone has the opportunity to please the Father with their faith, regardless of their spiritual gifts.



## **Pursuing Perfection**

[Jesus] will baptize you with the Holy Ghost and with fire!
—Luke 3:16

Another topic that requires clarification is the fire of the Holy Spirit. Some have taken the liberty of writing about it at great length but have missed the mark. This section will answer questions about spiritual fire and its importance in a saint's life.

Let us begin with its origins. It was birthed on the day of creation. It was intended to endow its recipients with God's DNA. Within the fire is a complex structure that integrates itself into the human chromosome. It is a holy component. This component replicates itself over time as a saint pursues a spiritual walk with God. It infiltrates every cell of the body, unseen by the natural eye.

When the saint transforms from the "old" man into the "new" creation, we become more like Jesus in appearance, unseen by the natural eye but

seen by those whose spiritual eyes are opened. Consequently, every saint has the potential to be wholly transformed into His image—it is dependent on their willingness to pursue the transformation wholeheartedly and passionately.

The Holy Spirit's fire has multiple applications. First, it purifies a saint's heart and thoughts from the impact of sin. Second, it empowers saints to produce miracles and operate in authority over natural laws. Third, it transforms saints from their natural physical state into a spiritual one. All these applications are found in a relationship with the Holy Spirit. He is the one who embodies the holy fire and distributes it as the agent of heaven.

Many have misused this fire for their own goals and purposes. Now is the time to correct this before the powers of the age to come are released to the overcoming saints. What is coming will be the most excellent demonstration of the Holy Spirit's fire in history. So knowing how to flow in using it will be essential to its holy application. It is a matter of the sanctification of a saint's heart.

These are the requirements for saints entrusted with the powers of the world to come:

- Purity is mandatory.
- Devotion to God is paramount.
- A holy lifestyle is essential.
- Obedience to God's commands is absolute.
- Surrendering self-focus to others' focus is foundational.

### Discern the Presence of the Holy Spirit

from the Holy Spirit on 12/11/2021:

I hover over Father's people, but they do not recognize Me. The sign of My presence is a quickening—a surge of power. A still, small voice requiring silence to hear it—a leading—a compelling urge to do something. The study of the Word increases their ability to discern Me, and time in the secret place expands their spiritual capabilities. I am present in each of these experiences. I am the gift given to comfort, empower, and guide on their faith journey.



## **Elevate Your Perspective**

We look, not on the things which are seen, but on the things which are not seen. For the things which are seen are temporary. But the things which are not seen are eternal.

—2 Corinthians 4:18

When the Holy Spirit fills a person to overflowing, it shifts their focus and ability to perceive the higher dimension. This heavenly realm is where our future lies. It may be invisible to us now, but we can see and visit it through the Holy Spirit. This is your motivation to elevate your perspective.

Your pursuit is accomplished by studying and meditating on Scripture. The hidden treasures waiting to be discovered by you will launch you in the right direction. They will keep you on track and in step with the Holy Spirit. He is your guide and teacher on this journey. Get to know Him better by vocalizing your appreciation for Him and conversing with Him, just as you do with Jesus.

Many look to things to bring them happiness but seldom find it. Only when a person counts what this broken world has to offer as valueless does authentic joy overtake them. Only when the lust of the eyes dies does joy well up in one's soul. Why is that? Because the Creator designed us to search for Him to fill the emptiness we feel deep within. If we attempt to fill this space with things of the world, we will only be disappointed and left with a more overwhelming sense of vacancy. When we shift our perspective from Earth to heavenly things, we will discover happiness money cannot buy.

#### Join in With All Your Heart

from the Father on 11/21/2022:

When you walk with Me—My focus shifts to you. When you pray to seek My face, My attention turns toward you and your requests. When you are sorrowful, My heart turns toward you to comfort you, and when you are joyful, celebrating a life event, I join you in the celebration. I am the God who cares about you, not what you do or say, but *you*! Care about Me in the same way from your heart. Many hear Me but walk away unchanged. They listen but keep their heart from Me. They watch but remain detached from what they see. Tell them to join in with all their being when I show or share something near and dear to My heart. Then they will experience the full



# The Fellowship of Christ's Suffering

That I may know Him and the power of His resurrection and the fellowship of His suffering.
—Philippians 3:10

When we think of suffering, our thoughts instantly go to physical pain. Yet bodily distress is not the extent of anguish. The mind functions within its current beliefs, and the body depends on its nervous system for feedback. So pain is relative to the method used to define the experience of suffering. This leads us to the extraordinary participation of our spirit man. The spirit of man is where Christ's extreme suffering was centrally experienced. His body's agony was secondary.

The Word says in John 15:13, "*No one has greater love than this: when he lays down his life for his friends.*" This is the true definition of love. However, as most believe, our bodies bear the cost of this action, not our spirit. Unfortunately, many do not take into consideration the aspect of their spirit. Instead, their focus is on their body, the physical realm. It is time to shift the priority of life to be spiritual rather than physical.

Let us look at the example of spiritual suffering in the life of the Apostle James. He was a man after God's heart, as evidenced by his epistle. Yet within it, we see the anguish of a man whose spirit and flesh struggled against themselves, resulting in profound wisdom and a new spiritual framework to live his life within.

Now, James identified with Christ's suffering through his spiritual struggles as his physical pain took a back seat. But unfortunately, his new paradigm was built on the back of persecution, causing great anguish to his spirit. Nevertheless, there is no way James could have grasped the depths of Christ's suffering, which ultimately produced the deep wisdom recorded in

his epistle, so it is with the rest of us. We are cut from the same cloth as James.

Losing sight of our spiritual goals can be easy amid struggle and adversity. But our commitment and determination will remain with the Holy Spirit's help—now anything is possible.



### **Justification Is Not a Rationale**

He that hideth his sins shall not prosper, but he that confesseth and forsaketh them, shall have mercy.

—Proverbs 28:13 (GNV)

When we fall short of our goals, we must take responsibility for our actions or lack thereof. Justifying ourselves with excuses or finding fault in others only compounds the situation from Heavenly Father's perspective. Adam and Jacob are the notorious offenders of this course of action. It did not fare well for them in the long run and will not be our best option either.

Complete honesty and ownership are the way to go when all is said and done in a given situation. This brings a resolution the quickest. Like pulling a Band-Aid swiftly or slowly, the pain will be over instantly or dragged out in slow torment. Scripture encourages us to be quick to forgive others and ask for forgiveness. The choice is ours.

#### Holy versus Evil

from Jesus on 9/27/2019:

As the world becomes darker, many rush to evil alongside those who gravitate to holiness. The contrast will intensify, causing those who do evil to despise those who walk in holiness. This must occur as it will set the stage for the worst atrocities and, simultaneously, the most significant revival and demonstration of Father's power in history. These will precede My second coming. Then all will see My glory as I return to overthrow Satan once and for all. He knows his end, so he pulls out all stops before My feet touch the earth again.

#### **New Wineskin for the New Kingdom**

*from the Father on 8/10/2021:* 

All must come to an end—the end is near. As the world's destruction draws closer, many things will be shifting. The earth will groan like a woman in labor, for it knows the times and the seasons of death and birth. My Kingdom is coming. For it to appear, the old must die—a new wineskin for a new Kingdom. My Son's reign will be unlike any other in all of history. Its foundation is My truths and My commands. All must align with them, or they will not flourish, as the earth will reject their efforts. Once My Kingdom is established, all will be made new.



### **Blocked Matters of the Heart**

If a man should be overcome in some offense, you who are spiritual restore such one with the spirit of humility, considering yourself, lest you also be tempted. Bear one another's burden and so fulfill the Law of Christ. For if anyone seems to himself something when he is nothing, He deceives himself.

—Galatians 6:1–3

Offenses will come; it is a fact of life. The issue is whether we will respond or react. What is the difference? A reaction involves angry words or even rage, but a loving response is like a velvet-gloved hand softly caressing the offender's heart. So a gentle reply is the Kingdom's way of handling offenses. On the other hand, if violations are not managed correctly, the offending person will become blocked from our hearts, preventing their entrance.

When our hearts are blocked from those who wronged us, it also blocks God. This can become problematic. Over time a root of bitterness can grow to contaminate our entire being with its poison. So the best course of action when offended or after offending others is to resolve it quickly. Do not wait or procrastinate in addressing it. The longer we wait, the more opportunity it has to infiltrate the hearts of all involved.

We cannot control everything in life, but we can control our emotional reactions to it.

#### My Bride Will Overcome

from Jesus on 1/7/2023:

When storms come, My Brides will stand with their arms raised to praise Me. They know to whom they belong. I will protect and be with them through it all. I will never abandon them or reject them. In the days ahead, the enemy of their souls will taunt them with these words just as he did Me. No difference. Rest in Father as I did. My beloved Brides will overcome!



## **Demise of the Organized Church**

The Spirit clearly says that in the latter times, some shall depart from the faith.

—1 Timothy 4:1

Thoughts about the modern-day organized church are a mixed bag. Many think it is a safe place of authentic, spiritual, life-giving worship, with Holy Spirit—inspired preaching equipping saints for spiritual maturity. Others see it as a place of a false spiritual life with motivational hyper-grace, preaching, and entertaining rock music tickling the ears with lyrics about the self rather than Father or Jesus. Finally, some see it as a place of utter apostasy, where devils occupy the pulpit, preaching doctrines from the pit of hell, utterly void of spiritual life. Is it any wonder that the Holy Spirit has led many Christian's away from church? It is the unfortunate result of apathy.

Apathy is an uncaring attitude developed over time by those who have hardened their hearts to the truth. The truth is living by the golden rule. What is the golden rule? It is found in Matthew 7:12: "Do for others what you want them to do for you." To live this way requires a sensitive, caring heart for others. Unfortunately, people worldwide have become lovers of self, not lovers of others or God, resulting in apathy.

What is the cure for apathy? Self-denial, crucifying the flesh and surrendering your will in obedience to two commandments. They are found in Matthew 22:37–39: "Love the Lord your God with all your heart, all your soul, and with all your mind." This is the first and most important

command. The second command is like the first: "Love your neighbor the same as you love yourself." So the golden rule is self-evident. It is all about keeping an open heart by shifting our focus from the self.

Now, with apathy addressed, what about false shepherds who have mismanaged their flocks to the point of neglect and abuse? What about them? Aren't they accountable for the condition of the organized church? Yes, they are responsible, but false teachings using Psalm 105:15 GNV, "Touch not mine anointed," have exonerated them from accountability. These false shepherds create an environment where no one dares to question their actions, motives, or luxurious lifestyles. To do so would incorrectly violate the Father's command.

False shepherds do not realize that they may escape accountability on Earth, but it waits for them at the judgment seat of King Jesus. But unfortunately, there is no repentance available there for them, so if you are a shepherd, examine your heart now, and if you find you have fallen into being a false shepherd, repent before it is too late. The Last Days of the organized church as we know it is coming. An evil, one-world religion is on the horizon—bringing the demise of the organized Christian church as a goal.

#### **Evidence of a Hardened Heart**

from the Father on 2/4/2023:

During my morning prayer, I asked, "What is on your heart today, Father?" He answered, "The many exploits of My people. They say all is accomplished in My name and for My Kingdom, but when you look at their pocketbooks, you will find it is achieved for their financial gain. Many have taken My Word, which I have freely given, and they charge their brothers and sisters for what they freely received. This is intolerable and will be judged one day. However, until then, their riches will *rot* their spirits. They cannot stand in the holy place or be in My presence. They have hardened their hearts to the voice of the Holy Spirit, who convicts them of their sins, so they have cast Him out. This is one of many reasons He is no longer welcomed in organized churches. My heart is broken over this."



**The Sanctuary** 

The Spirit of Truth...will lead you into all truth, for He shall not speak from Himself. But whatever He shall hear, He shall speak. And He will show you the things to come. He shall glorify Me. For He shall receive that which is Mine and shall show it to you.

—John 16:12-14

Historically, throughout past centuries, during social chaos, natural disasters, and war, a sanctuary has been where people find safety. It is a hiding place from their enemies as it is today. However, the refuge I am referring to is not physical but spiritual. This sanctuary is located within our hearts.

As a shelter from challenging times, it provides a peace that surpasses our intellect and calms our emotions. The presence of God resides in this sanctuary, making it the powerhouse we have come to know. It is where our spiritual needs are provided—nothing lacking, only abundance.

For some people, it appears unrealistic to believe such a place exists within us, but it does. However, possessing and accessing this sanctuary requires a close relationship with Jesus. So, unfortunately, only some enter to experience it. Let us remedy this situation by engaging and leaning on the Holy Spirit. He is our loving guide to experiencing a close relationship with Jesus. Nothing worth having comes easily. Therefore, if we are desperate for an intimate relationship with Jesus, we will invest our time and push aside the distractions that come our way.

The call to draw close to God is real; our response determines whether it ends in failure or success.

### Translations to Heaven

Behold, a door was open in heaven. And the first voice which I heard was, as it were, of a trumpet; talking with me, saying, "Come up here! And I will show you things which must be done hereafter." And immediately, I was ravished in the Spirit. And behold, a throne was set in heaven. And One sat upon the throne. And He Who sat looked like a jasper stone, and a sardius. And there was a rainbow around the throne, which looked like an emerald.

—Revelations 4:1–3

ome away, My Beloved." This is the call of the heart of Jesus. He longs for His Bride to be with Him, and now, in these last days, translations to heaven are increasingly becoming the vehicle He is choosing to bring us to Himself.

What is a translation? A translation to Heaven is where we experience a shift from this dimension to the unseen spiritual realm. Therefore, intimacy with Him is the key to these ecstatic spiritual experiences. These are used to expand our understanding of the Kingdom of God and the realms He longs to teach us about. These mysterious spiritual encounters are typically understood as the Holy Spirit taking our spirits out of our bodies at the speed of thought into the spiritual realm.

The Bible supports that unseen spiritual events are constantly happening but are usually not how we depict them in our imaginations. As a result, it is challenging to wrap our minds around what they are like until we experience them. Take, for instance, Holy Spirit—empowered translations.

Since 1985 I have been graced with these speed-of-thought translation experiences of my spirit being caught up to Heaven. Some of these spiritual tours included the glistening gold city of New Jerusalem, which is prepared to come to Earth in His time; heaven's extensive library, which contains books that, when opened, reveal holographic images; and the private,

fragrant garden of Jesus, which includes a life-giving river that has a voice singing praises.



## **Personal Experiences**

My translations illustrate the spiritual progression I have received. Each time my spirit is caught up to Heaven, I acquire new images, details, and revelations that expand my spiritual understanding and promote my spiritual growth. After I return home, I journal these instances. Therefore, I see these experiences as similar to when Apostle John was caught up to heaven to see, hear, and record the entire book of Revelation. "I, John, even your brother and companion in tribulation — and in the kingdom and patience of Jesus Christ — was on the Isle called Patmos for the word of God and for the witnessing of Jesus Christ. And I was ravished in the Spirit on the Lord's day and heard behind me a great voice, as if it had been of a trumpet" (Revelation 1:9-10).

I am sharing my illustrations to encourage you to ask, seek, and knock to receive your translation experiences by joining me in the wholehearted, focused pursuit of a closer relationship with God.



## **Translation One: During Worship**

The four beasts had each one of them six wings about him, and they were full of eyes within, and they ceased not day nor night, saying, Holy, holy, Lord Father Almighty, which was, and which is, and which is to come.

—Revelation 4:8

On September 12, 1985, I attended a home Bible study at which the leader had a tape recording of a worship practice session at a recent Christian

conference in Canada. She said, "I am sharing this recording with you all because I believe you will be blessed by it as much as I was." As the recording began to play, we heard two men talking about the songs they were about to practice. Then they started playing their guitars and sang their first song, "Alleluia."

As they sang, I heard other voices join in and harmonize. It sounded like a choir of over a hundred angelic voices. The angels' perfect-pitch harmony and range do not exist on Earth. The anointing of these voices compelled me to join in by worshipping within my heart. At that moment, the Holy Spirit translated me to heaven for the first time. There I heard many angelic voices filling the air with their songs of praise. As I looked around, many people passed by me. Each one was smiling, and they turned to acknowledge me as if they knew me. Also, I noticed their mouths did not move as I heard within my thoughts, "Welcome—it is good to see you here." Joy bubbled out of them as they hurried to do their assigned tasks.

I heard the melodic singing of "Holy, holy, holy is the Lord Father, who was and is to come!" emanating from a location just over the horizon. The singing was repetitious but not monotonous—it was inspirational. Then, finally, I noticed a tremendous light radiating from beyond the horizon, drawing me to it, so I began walking toward it.

Then the Holy Spirit suddenly translated my spirit back to my body. At that moment, the recording finished playing. I opened my eyes, saw the other women, and believed that the Holy Spirit had translated them to heaven. I said, "Going to heaven is the most incredible experience, right?"

They looked at me with confused expressions and asked, "What are you talking about, Kathleen?" But of course, I was confused, so I hesitated before answering.

Finally, I decided to take a step of faith by explaining, "The choir of voices on the recording was angels. As we listened, the Holy Spirit translated me to heaven. When I arrived, I heard a multitude of angels singing." It turned out that no one else had experienced this.



**Translation Two: A Prepared Bride** 

Let us be glad and rejoice, and give glory to Him: for the marriage of the Lamb is come, and His wife hath made herself ready.

—Revelation 19:7

On March 11, 1997, the Holy Spirit took my spirit to heaven. I saw the prepared Bride of King Jesus regally attired in a snow-white wedding gown and a glistening gold crown. She stood on the radiant sapphire floor before the throne, looking like a bride ready for her wedding day—waiting for the Father's approval. As I watched this scene, He expressed His endorsement by announcing, "My Son's Bride is coming forth!"

At that moment, I understood that the time for the last stages of the Bride's preparation had arrived. The hour is late. It is time to roll up our sleeves and prepare ourselves as the Bride for Christ's return. We cannot put it off. We must do it now. As we face our purification, it will take all our strength to remain in Him. The Holy Spirit will empower us. Press into Him.

Considering this revelation, I initiated a spiritual dialogue inviting me to go deeper. Get ready for it. You will either accept the invitation or RSVP as unable to attend. Whichever you choose, remember you are loved.

I asked, "What's on your heart, Jesus?"

"My Bride, she is My heart's desire. She is precious in My sight. I gave My life for her. Nevertheless, she is not her own. My Bride belongs to Me. Before I return for her, she must be purified. She must be ready to meet Me. My Bride must wear her wedding garment to prepare for the marriage supper of the Lamb.

"I am guiding you with insight for My Brides because they hunger for an authentic relationship with Me. So I will fill your mouth with My Words. Then, because your heart shines like a beacon, many will join you in being My prepared Bride.

"I will purify My Bride with My refining fire. She must be adorned and arrayed in My glory. Like a mirror, she will reflect My image. As I endured My cross and overcame the world, so will she. My Bride will walk the path I walked.

"Even though the enemy closes in to destroy her, she will stand firm by leaning on Me until the end. No matter what comes against her, I will sustain and enable her to stand against the onslaught of the enemy.

"The days ahead will be rough. My heart aches for what My Bride must endure. The battles will be fierce, but I know the result. She will be victorious and declare My glory around the world. She will desire Me with all her heart.

"Before My Bride comes home to be with Me forever, she will push forward by faith, advancing the Kingdom of Heaven on Earth!"

I asked the Holy Spirit, "What's on your heart this morning?"

"The task I have ahead of Me is to prepare the Bride for her Bridegroom's return. Of course, my job requires cooperation from each Bride. But how will they put the preparation requirements into practice?"

I answered, "I do not know."

He replied, "I will send you to sound the alarm! As you write, you will cause them to long for an intimate relationship with Jesus. Because of this, many will come to join you as His Bride. Others will shake their heads and walk away the same—unchanged."

I asked, "What's on your heart, Father?"

"My Son's Bride. She does not wear His righteousness but her own. She has lost her way wandering in a desert land. She brought this upon herself. Her heart does not long for her Bridegroom's return because her heart is attached to the things of this world.

"My Son's Bride must come up to speed. She needs to catch up with the lead of the Holy Spirit. Rather than charging ahead by faith, she cowers in fear. Shift her to the level of trust she is called to walk in. She requires redirection in her spirit, not in her intellect. Teach her to be led by the Holy Spirit, not her head. Open her eyes to see spiritually. The best is coming for My Son's Bride."

In the twinkling of an eye, I found myself in heaven. A brilliant wedding gown was now my attire. I looked down. Beneath my feet were the fiery stones. The Father was walking on the stones with me. He said, "I brought you here to develop intimacy with Me and to receive a deposit of My heart in you. Walking on the fiery stones with Me is where My Son's Bride belongs."



### **Translation Three: New Jerusalem**

He carried me away in the Spirit to a great and high mountain.

And he showed me the great city, the holy Jerusalem,
descending out of heaven from God; having the glory of God.

And she shined like a most precious stone, as a jasper stone, clear as
crystal;

And had a great high wall with twelve gates. And at the gates were twelve angels.

And the names written on them were the twelve tribes of the children of Israel.

—Revelation 21:10–12

On February 28, 2008, my spirit heard the inner voice of Jesus say, "Come up here." Instantly, I was standing before Jesus on a high mountain. He offered His hand to help me step up to His vantage point. As I did, I glanced at the back of my white gown. The dress had tiny diamonds beautifully arranged to create a glittering design. Then Jesus asked, "Do you want it?"

I was unsure what He offered me, but I knew it was something below us. I looked at the area He was gazing toward and saw the most glorious golden city of light I had ever seen. Darkness surrounded it, but the Shekinah glory filled its interior. The contrast was spectacular. Looking at it, I realized Jesus offered it to me as a gift. I responded, "Yes, I want it!"

At that moment, I perceived that Jesus did not have a mansion in heaven waiting for me because I will be living in New Jerusalem. Then I realized this is the home He has prepared for all His Brides to live in.



**Translation Four: Stop the Killing** 

Blessed are the peacemakers, for they shall be called the children of God.

—Matthew 5:8–10

On August 19, 2008, during a thirteen-hour Holy Spirit trance, as I was praying, my spirit was translated to a night scene where I was invisible to others. I observed the local uniformed soldiers being caught off guard by invading soldiers equipped with high-tech night-vision goggles and high-powered automatic weapons. The element of surprise left the local soldiers and civilians defenseless. I observed horrifying hand-to-hand combat between those in uniform and civilian clothing, including men, women, and children attempting to flee rather than fight. But it was to no avail; the automatic weapons slaughtered them.

Then the Holy Spirit commanded me to speak to this scene, saying, "Stop the killing!" So I did. Shortly afterward, the killing reached a complete standstill, and the invading army retreated.

Then the Holy Spirit told me to say, "Love and peace," and I did. Instantly, the scene transformed into a peaceful sunrise in a cloudless sky over rolling green pastures devoid of trees or other life forms. As I observed this tranquil scene, a spectacular rainbow appeared in the sky.

Afterward, I found myself back in my body. Again, I wondered whom I had just prayed for and where this invasion had occurred. But unfortunately, no answers came to my question, and it was very late, so I went to bed.

The next day at noon, the Holy Spirit led me to turn on the TV. Surprisingly, President George W. Bush had just begun an emergency press conference in the White House Rose Garden. He demanded that President Putin of Russia "stop the killing" of the Georgians; otherwise, America would intervene to push back their invasion. Sound familiar? The Russians withdrew from Georgia, and peace returned.

I do not watch the news, so I was unaware that Putin had sent his military to invade Georgia, decked out in the latest technology. However, I later discovered this had been headline news the night before on all the TV news channels.

When we pray or wait on Jesus, the Holy Spirit may inspire us to proclaim the remedy for an unknown situation. Our cooperation could be the difference between life and death, so the next time the Holy Spirit taps you to come away from whatever you are doing to pray, do it! You may be translated, as I was.



### **Translation Five: Book of Life**

The books were opened. And another book was opened, which is the Book of Life.

And the dead were judged for those things which were written in the books, according to their works.

—Revelation 20:12

During my morning prayer, I was translated to heaven on December 4, 2018. I saw Jesus in the distance, with many angels flying over His head. As He came closer to me, I noticed He carried a large white book. When He stood directly before me, He opened the book to the end. He looked at me, saying, "This is the book of your life." Then He read the text silently to Himself. When He looked up at me, He was smiling. He said, "It is written here that you endure to the end. You overcome!" With that relief, I wept with joy.



## **Translation Six: His Return**

I saw heaven open. And behold, a white horse. And He who sat upon him was called faithful and true. And He judges and fights righteously. And His eyes were as a flame of fire. And on His head were many crowns. And He had a name written, that no one knew but Himself. And He was clothed with a garment dipped in blood. And His name is called, "The Word of God."

And the armies who were in heaven followed Him upon white horses.

—Revelation 19:11–14

On December 5, 2018, I was translated to the throne room of King Jesus, where I saw dazzling white horses calmly standing to the right of His

glorious throne. Naturally, I was curious about this odd sight, so I asked Him, "Why are the horses in Your throne room?"

Jesus answered, "My return is drawing near, so they are prepared and ready for their riders. The Father has not told Me that now is the time to return, but it is very near, so they wait patiently."

I am passionate about horses. They are one of the most intuitive, openhearted creatures. Anyone who has spent time with horses knows something extraordinary resides within them. As a disciple of Jesus, you have a horse waiting for you in heaven.



# **Translation Seven: Understanding My Role**

I must go about My Father's business.
—Luke 2:49

During my prayer time on January 9, 2019, I heard, "Come near." Instantly, I was translated to the throne room. As I stood before Father, I was the size of an ant before Him.

I said, "I want to be a pillar in your throne room, beholding you through all eternity. I do not want to live in a mansion. I never want to leave You."

Father replied, "You do not understand what you have requested. You belong to My Son. I have given you to Him as His Bride. He paid for you with His blood."

Instantly, I found myself back in my home and addressed a prayer to Jesus. He said, "It is always good to want to be with Father, but we have much to accomplish for His Kingdom. So my Bride and I will put into place all He holds in His heart for us to do."

I said, "Forgive me for wanting to be in Father's house only."

Jesus replied, "I have been patient for you to realize this. I knew it would come to you in time."

For many years, I longed in my heart to be a pillar in the house of Father. I saw it as a fulfillment of scripture promised to overcomers, and I

wanted to be an overcomer in the faith. Still, on this day, I was reminded of the incredible truth about being redeemed by Jesus.



# **Translation Eight: Private Garden**

What is good, and what the Lord requireth of thee: surely to do justly, and to love mercy, and to humble thyself, to walk with thy God.

—Genesis 3:8 (GNV)

#### From Jesus on 3/31/2019:

Come up here. I want to show you around My private garden. These trees bear delicious fruit beyond anything you have tasted on Earth. Everything here praises the Creator. The animals are serene and praise Him also. Over there is a waterfall, which I know is one of your favorite things. You can come here often to walk with Me because of the New Covenant. Saint Francis knew the secret of walking with Me, and you will learn this secret well.

In this translation, I was in a lush green meadow under a brilliant, clear blue sky when I arrived in heaven. I was delightfully barefoot and felt the soft, cool grass under my feet. I wiggled my toes, and the grass tickled. I giggled like a little girl. Then, to my left, I saw Jesus walking toward me. He was smiling and wearing a long golden-cream robe. He was also barefoot. As He drew near and I could see His beautiful sea-blue eyes, I began to cry joyfully! When He reached me, He took my left hand in His right and gently held it. Then He said, "Let us walk this way." So we walked and, for a moment, skipped together, laughing as we went. Next, he led me to a beautiful, crystal-clear stream with large, mature trees on both sides. I heard the running water singing praises. On the other bank, a doe was drinking from the stream. She was not afraid of us and calmly looked at us. Then Jesus left me to experience the garden by myself. I stood there soaking in the heavenly environment before I was translated back home.



# **Translation Nine: Heavenly Encouragement**

Seeing that we are surrounded with so great a cloud of witnesses, let us also cast away everything that presses down and the sin that so easily entangles. Let us run with patience the race that is set before us.

—Hebrews 12:1

On April 2, 2019, Jesus said, "Come up here. As you progress in writing your book *Bridal Heart Diary*, you will see new insights to be added. These are hot off the presses in heaven. Father has chosen to share these with you for His people and My Bride. Some will listen. Others will not. Do not be discouraged by those who reject your message. Stand firm in Me."

I then noticed many smiling, heavenly people silently looking at me. I asked Jesus who they were. He said, "They are the great cloud of witnesses watching your life."

I have discovered that when you have been selected, it does not matter who rejects you. Father's favor outweighs all opposition—you are His!



### **Translation Ten: Pursue God**

[Jesus]entered into a certain town. And a certain woman named Martha received Him into her house. And she had a sister called Mary, who also sat at Jesus's feet, and heard His preaching. But Martha was distracted by much serving. And she came to Him, and said, "Master, do You not care that my sister has left me to serve alone? Therefore, command her to help me." And Jesus answered, and said to her, "Martha, Martha. You are anxious and troubled about many things. But one thing is needed, Mary has chosen the good part, which shall not be taken away from her."

From Jesus on 5/25/2019:

Come up here. Tell others how proud of them I am when they pursue My face. Spending time with Me sets them apart from the rest of the world. So many worldly distractions are vying for their attention, so I know this is challenging.

Where we place our attention reveals what is important to us. So distraction means shifting from a priority to something of lesser importance. It shows what we sincerely value or love. So let us starve our distractions and feed our focus.



## **Translation Eleven: Divine Assignments**

We (being many) are one body in Christ, and each other's members. Seeing then that we have diverse gifts, according to the grace given to us: if prophecy,

let us prophesy according to the portion of faith; or service, let us serve; or one who teaches, in teaching.

—Romans 12:5–7

On October 15, 2019, I was translated to Jesus's throne room. Before Him was a large group; Jesus assigned them the parts they would play in His return. Jesus said to me, "Prophesy, My daughter—prophesy! Write what you see and tell others. I have much more I will share with you as time goes on. These messages are for My people, to bring them understanding for the coming days."



**Translation Twelve: Ambassadors of Love** 

God was in Christ and reconciled the world to Himself, not imputing their sins unto them;

and has committed the word of reconciliation to us.

Now then, we are ambassadors for Christ, as though God is exhorting you through us.

We implore you on Christ's behalf: Be reconciled to God!
—2 Corinthians 5:19–20

On February 3, 2020, I heard, "Today is a significant day in your training."

I was dressed in a white wedding gown in the throne room. I saw many in heaven come to put several items on me, including a large gold crown and a red sash extending from my left shoulder to my right hip. When they finished, I heard, "She's an ambassador of love." Then Jesus came down from His throne and joined me, standing at my right side, facing Father's throne together. Jesus held my right hand in His left as He presented me to Father, and He said, "I am well pleased."



## **Translation Thirteen: Baptism of Fire**

He knoweth my way, and trieth me, and I shall come forth like gold.

My foot hath followed his steps: his way have I kept, and have not declined.

—Job 23:10–11 (GNV)

Heavenly Father said on August 28, 2020, "Come up here." Immediately, I found myself walking on fiery sapphire stones with Him. He said, "As all hell breaks out on the earth, you will stand in the eye of the storm, abiding in Me. Many will be amazed at your fortitude and resolve. The holy angels watch you in awe as you separate yourself from the world. Just as the world has no hold on My Son, it will have no hold on you. Then you will march to the beat of My Spirit, just as He did. Now the time has come, My daughter, for your baptism of fire. As you walk through this by pointing to Me, the Author and Finisher of your faith will glorify My name. Rest assured, you will come forth as gold."



### **Translation Fourteen: Seek God**

Ye shall go and pray unto Me, and I will hear you, And ye shall seek me, and find Me because ye shall seek me with all your heart. And I will be found of you, saith the Lord.

—Jeremiah 29:12–14 (GNV)

On July 29, 2022, the Father said, "Like Enoch, you will fly into My bosom. Then I will share My secrets with you for this time in history. All will know you walk and talk with Me. Come up here."

On my arrival in heaven, a seven-foot-tall angel approached me and led me to a residential street nearby. On this street were many exquisite mansions. As we stood before a modern-style white mansion, the angel said, "This is your parents' mansion. They would not be here if it were not for you sharing your faith with them."

Next, we went to a forested area with a high plateau in front of us. From the plateau, an enormous waterfall was feeding the river below it. The angel said, "This waterfall begins at the foot of the throne. It contains Living Water, refreshing those who drink from it. Would you like a drink?" Instantly, the angel was holding a silver cup.

I answered, "Yes, I would like a drink." The angel dipped the cup into the water and offered it to me. I drank its contents. Then I found myself back home. So for the rest of that day, I had unlimited physical energy.

Father said, "I will show you much more as you continue to desire Me with all your heart."



Translation Fifteen: Bold as a Lion

Oh, Lord God, behold, I cannot speak, for I am a child...Then the Lord stretched out His hand

and touched my mouth, and the Lord said unto me, Behold, I have put My words in thy mouth.

—Jeremiah 1:6, 9 (GNV)

During my prayer time on March 20, 2019, I heard, "Come up here." As I arrived in heaven, Jesus, the majestic Lion of Judah, walked toward me as a flock of noble eagles flew over His head. When the Lion was before me, He paused and looked deep into my eyes. Then He stepped into my body. As He entered, I heard, "We are now one. Your voice will roar now." First, I experienced a feeling of bodily expansion and enlargement of my lung capacity. Then I heard a different voice that said, "It was like that with me too. Before the Lion of Judah came to me, I was shy and introverted, but afterward, I was as bold as a lion in the face of my enemies." I saw no one, so I asked who spoke, and it was the Old Testament Prophet Jeremiah. Now I understand how Jeremiah was transformed from a shy and reserved man into a bold Prophet.

As the time for Jesus to return draws closer, many more will experience heavenly spiritual translations. So prepare spiritually for the day you hear, "Come away, My Beloved!"

# Time Travel, Translocations, and Perception

The one who is joined to the Lord is one spirit.
—1 Corinthians 6:17

Time-dimension travel is not fictional but an authentic spiritual experience. However, the only way to travel through time is to dwell in spiritual intimacy with the omnipresent Creator. Then, by His grace and power through the enablement of the Holy Spirit, He takes us on travels to the unseen spiritual realm through different time dimensions of past, present, or future.

Scripture tells us that the Father can do anything He decides to do, whether taking us backward or forward in time or translocating us anywhere in the world. Therefore, we are *carried* by the omnipresent Lord as we abide in Him, enabling us to transverse time, breaking Earth's natural laws. So likewise, there are times our bodies are included in these Holy Spirit experiences. For instance, there is the testimony of the poor Russian pastor who was translocated every Sunday for many years to preach at a church several hours away. This pastor did not have a car or other modes of transportation. Then one day, a generous Christian compassionately gave him a vehicle, and the translocations stopped. These events were no longer needed.

In these Last Days, remnant members will be translocated worldwide to rescue saints in prisons and preach encouraging messages to underground churches. Bible characters experienced being thrust into divine spiritual encounters. What was their common denominator? An intimate walk with God.

Being transferred from Earth to heaven or from one location on Earth to another or being dematerialized in one place and materialized in another—the Lord Jesus experienced such events as Luke 24:30–37 demonstrates:

As He [Jesus] sat at table with them, He took the bread, and blessed and broke it, and gave it to them. Then their eyes were opened. And they knew Him. And He vanished. And they said among themselves, "Did not our hearts burn within us while He talked with us along the way and when He opened the Scriptures to us?" And they rose up that same hour and returned to Jerusalem, and found the eleven and those who were with them gathered together, who said, "The Lord has indeed risen and has appeared to Simon!" Then they told them what had happened along the way, and how He was known by them in the breaking of bread. And as they spoke these things, Jesus Himself stood in the midst of them and said to them, "Peace to you." But they were terrified and full of fear, thinking that they had seen a spirit.

This is how science explains the vanishing process' two stages, as represented in these verses: dematerialization and materialization. In John 20:26–28, we see the Lord Jesus instantly appearing behind closed doors: "Jesus came (when the doors were shut) and stood in their midst, and said, 'Peace to you.' Afterward, He said to Thomas, 'Put your finger here. And see My hands. And put forth your hand and put it into My side. And do not be unbelieving, but believing. Then Thomas answered and said to Him, 'My Lord, and my God!'" These Scriptures prove that vanishing and translocation are legitimate biblical experiences as witnessed in the Lord Jesus's life.

All spiritual experiences are initiated by God only. We should never attempt to experience time travel or any other spiritual experience on our initiative. Consequently, these require a measure of spiritual intimacy and maturity to be taken into the realm of the Spirit. These time-dimensional travel experiences add to an exciting relational life in God instead of lifeless religion.

The following translocation experiences of mine are similar to Ezekiel's: "As I sat in my house, and the Elders of Judah sat before me, the hand of the Lord Father fell there upon me. Then I beheld, and lo, there was a likeness, as the appearance of fire, to look to, from his loins downward, and from his loins upward, as the appearance of brightness, and like unto amber. And he stretched out the likeness of a hand, and took me by a hairy lock of mine head, and the Spirit lifted me up between the Earth and the

heaven, and brought me by a Divine vision to Jerusalem" (Ezekiel 8:1–3 [GNV]).



### **Time Travel One: Into the Past**

The Angel of the Lord came again the second time, and touched him, and said, Up, and eat: for thou hast a great journey.

Then he arose, and did eat and drink, and walked in the strength of that meat forty days

and forty nights, unto Horeb the mount of God. And there he entered into a cave and lodged there.

—1 Kings 19:7–9 (GNV)

On January 10, 2019, Jesus visited me and asked, "Are you willing to time travel with Me?"

I excitedly answered, "Yes, I am!"

Instantly, we were standing in a desert before a large cave entrance. Inside, leaning against the left side of the cave, was a man with long, shaggy hair dressed in animal skins. He was deep in thought. Jesus told me it was Elijah, the Old Testament prophet.

At that moment, Elijah looked up and saw us. He asked, "Wondering what I am doing here? I am appealing to be taken home. I know Father is merciful. I learned this about Him as I walked with Him. I discovered that He always has my back. I learned to trust Him completely."

I asked Elijah, "What must I do to walk with the Father like you?"

He answered, "Do what you know to do. Then He will show up periodically to walk with you."

After this conversation, instantaneously, we were back in my house. Jesus asked, "Did you enjoy yourself?"

I said, "Yes, I did!"

Jesus replied, "I knew you would. This is what you have been looking for all your life. A supernatural life between heaven and Earth with quality time with Me." I replied, "I did not know it was available until now."

Jesus said, "I knew your heart longed for it, but others have taught you that this lifestyle was forbidden fruit. So now you are free to enjoy."



### Time Travel Two: Into the Future

In those days, after that tribulation, the sun shall grow dark. And the moon shall not give her light. And the stars of heaven shall fall. And the powers which are in heaven shall shake.

And then they shall see the Son of Man coming in the clouds with great power and glory.

And then He shall send his angels and shall gather together His Elect from the four winds

and from the utmost part of the earth to the utmost part of heaven.

—Mark 13:24–27

On August 12, 2022, as I meditated on Scripture, Jesus said, "I am taking you into the future." Instantly, I found myself in an unknown location at an unspecified time, shrouded in complete darkness. I did not detect one flicker of light anywhere or see Jesus as I looked around for Him.

I asked, "Jesus, where are you?"

He answered, "I am in My people. This is where I will be found in these dark days. Now you have seen for yourself what is coming. Encourage others to stand firm by faith, trusting Me to care for them."

When I was brought home, the Holy Spirit instructed me to read Revelation 16:10: "The fifth angel poured out his vial upon the throne of the beast, and the kingdom grew dark." I was told this was the dark time in the future I had been taken to. Then I read Revelation 16:15, which says, "Behold, I come as a thief. Blessed is he who watches and keeps his garments, lest he walk naked, and man sees his filthiness." So I perceived by the Holy Spirit that during the coming time, when these Scriptures are being fulfilled, the world would be plunged into complete darkness, and Christians would still be on Earth. This was news to me, as I knew the

Church would go through the Tribulation period, but I did not think we would still be here when this event occurred. Therefore, preparation to endure by faith is more urgent.



### **Translocations One and Two**

Philip and the eunuch went down into the water. And he baptized him. And as soon as they had come up out of the water, the Spirit of the Lord snatched Philip away,

so that the eunuch saw him no more. So, he went on his way, rejoicing. But Philip was found at Azotus. And he walked to and fro, preaching in all the cities.

---Acts 8:38-40

On two occasions, I have been miraculously translocated in my car as Father compressed time for His plan and my benefit. During these translocations, I did not experience any physical sensations out of the ordinary, nor was I aware of time passing more quickly. I was unaware of anything unusual until I arrived at my destination and verified my arrival time, which left me confused but only for a moment.

The saints will experience translocation in the days ahead when the Antichrist comes to power. Many will shake their heads and determine it was not Jesus who translocated us by His Holy Spirit but devilish forces. We must not listen when accused of this; we must walk away. Then trust Father to defend us.

In 2007, a forty-five-mile drive to preach my monthly Sunday service at the maximum-security women's prison typically took me sixty minutes. But that day, it took only ten minutes, giving me ample time to visit the local coffee shop. There I had a divine appointment waiting for me with a hopeless woman. After I spent some time listening to her plight, the Holy Spirit gave me comforting words. Then she left grateful for her circumstances and optimistic about her prospects.

Another time, in 2018, after I participated in the filming of an interview with a local Christian TV show featuring the Court of Heaven team, which I had been a member of for over a year, I faced a 127-mile car trip that usually took two hours and thirty minutes. I ran late for one of my inner-healing sessions with a local woman. So I prayed, asking Father for time to serve me rather than for me to meet its demands. Before I knew it, I had arrived at my destination in twenty minutes!



# **Gift of Perception**

I see that this voyage will be with hurt and much damage, not of the lading and ship only, but also of our lives.

—Acts 27:10

In this Scripture, Paul's gift of perception was a warning to avoid this voyage. But unfortunately, the consensus between the captain and the ship's pilot was to sail anyway. Ultimately, this voyage experienced a horrific shipwreck and tremendous losses, just as Paul had perceived from the Holy Spirit.

Have you, like Paul, ever known the outcome of a situation in advance or understood the true motives of a person's heart? If so, you have experienced the Holy Spirit as the gift of perception. It is the extraordinary ability to discern and proclaim the truth. The secular definition of *perceiving* is knowing the truth of what is being spoken.

The spiritual gift of perception allows us to "know that we know." Spiritual perception stems from our ability to be led from inside our hearts to evaluate things, people, and situations and to make wise decisions on the outside. This gift does not include receiving words or visions from the Holy Spirit; it is typically experienced as knowing something that we did not come to understand through our intellect, whether in the past, present, or future.

As we progress in this gift, practicing by stepping out in faith will increase our ability to know the intent of a person's heart and thoughts. But,

on the other hand, obedience to perception sharpens this spiritual gift like a two-edged sword.



# A Night of Perception Ministry

In October 2005, I was invited to minister to forty women at a Monterey Bay, California, home meeting. At the time, the lovely woman who made this request was the local president of the Women's Aglow Fellowship. When I arrived at her home, she directed me to a secluded room away from where the meeting was being held. As the women came, I spent this time connecting with the Holy Spirit, which is my custom before I minister.

When all forty women were in attendance, I was led to the living room and warmly introduced to the group. Then, after my opening prayer, one at a time, each woman came to stand before me and receive ministry. First, the operation of the perception gift gave me insights into their personal lives that shocked them. In those moments, each woman understood that the only way I could know the details of their lives was through Father. Then He would manifest the gifts of healing, deliverance, or encouraging words for their benefit.

One specific woman stands out in my memory from that night. When it was her turn to stand before me, she appeared terrified. I perceived that she was not a follower of Jesus, and she feared I would expose her secrets for all to hear, but I reassured her that the Holy Spirit wouldn't reveal any personal information without her consent. Then I asked if I could pray for her, and she agreed. As I prayed aloud in generalities, the Holy Spirit gave me a vision of this woman as a little girl. So I knew that if she agreed to go further, my ministry to her would revolve around her childhood. As I said amen, she was calm and smiling—no longer terrified. Thank you, Jesus; the Holy Spirit brought comfort and peace that surpassed her understanding.

Perceiving that I now had the green light to continue, I asked if she agreed. She nodded. I began openly sharing the vision I received of her as a little girl, and as I did, the Holy Spirit showed me the details of the circumstances. Tears trickled down her cheeks as I painted the scene with my words. I asked her if what I saw was accurate. She said yes. Then I

asked if she wanted to receive Jesus as her Savior, who would heal her from this traumatic past, set her free, and give her a new beginning in life. Once again, she answered yes. So the forty women became unified as we held hands while this precious soul received Jesus into her heart as Savior and Healer.

The priceless fruit of the Holy Spirit's spiritual gifts is always based on *agape love*.

# **Essays from the Trinity**

Write thee all the words that I have spoken unto thee, in a book.

—Jeremiah 30:1–2 (GNV)

It is very rare to have the opportunity to read direct downloads of secrets from God, but you are about to understand some mysteries that the Trinity has waited to share with mankind for such as time as this in history.

Within this chapter are divine teachings and revealed secrets from the Trinity. These messages were produced the same way Old Testament Prophets received revelations from Father God, written as a dictation. As the prophets listened to Father speak, the prophet's scribe wrote what he heard. Similarly, the following messages were dictated to me, one of the Trinity's modern-day scribes.

As you read these *nuggets of wisdom*, lean into the Holy Spirit, our devoted spiritual teacher and guide. Ask Him to give you an understanding of the practical application within each. I encourage you to take notes of your insights and 'aha' moments as you ponder each essay. Your 'reminders to self' will be invaluable as you walk them out.

As you read these essays, understand that God is not asking you to figure out His secrets revealed here. Instead, He asks you to trust that He already has and to implement these truths by giving it your best.

# **Before Time Began**

from Heavenly Father

I know the thoughts that I have thought toward you, saith the Lord, even the thoughts of peace, and not of trouble, to give you an end and your hope.

—Jeremiah 29:11 (GNV)

My people are like snowflakes. Each one is unique, precious, and has My heart. As I survey the earth, every one of My children shines like the stars. It is these stars that grab My attention. But unfortunately, within My creation, there is a people void of light that blends in with the dark backdrop of the fallen world.

I first planned for the earth to be only a world of light and love. The possibility of darkness was not in My thoughts. However, there was a renegade. It was he who began the downward spiral of My creation. He whom I trusted betrayed Me and the intention for which he was created. When he rebelled, My light left him. Now that this renegade was dark and grotesque, different from his original form, he descended into the lifeless environment on Earth. Knowing how far they had fallen from My glory tormented him and his minions. These fallen ones wandered the world searching for life outside themselves to no avail—they found no life because no creatures or plant life existed yet. Then I had the idea of creating a man in My image.

Consequently, man became the hallmark of My entire creation, and to this day, even though humanity fell into sin, man and woman are My most outstanding achievements. All else pales in comparison, for they are miniature versions of Me. Yes, I know it sounds funny, but this is what they are. So when I began to implement My plan to create, I thought that Earth had the potential required for the destiny I had in mind for humans.

You may be wondering what the original future I had in mind for man was, so I will tell you. I imagined a glorious relationship in which our fellowship contained an understanding of all I have ever created from a designer's point of view. I desired to share this plan with them in ways only a creation of Mine, made in My image, could comprehend and enjoy. Is this

not what you long for yourself? This type of companionship involves shared memories that can be reminisced about over time—a sharing think tank. Hearts woven together in intimacy that developed over time and shared experiences—these goals were My plan. Soon, My creation will return to My original intentions, thanks to My Son, who willingly paid the price for it to be so.

#### **Precious Trust**

from Heavenly Father

We trust in the living God, Who is the Savior of all mankind.

—1 Timothy 4:10

In time gone by, when I walked in the Garden of Eden with Adam and Eve, it was the Age of Trust. This trust experience is similar to when you bond with your babies, and your trust connection is irreplaceable. Such was the Garden before distrust entered its pristine environment.

Looking ahead, I foresaw what was coming. Adam and Eve would question what I told them, distrusting My motives and all I had promised them, so every moment we shared in trust was precious to Me. I savored those moments and even now reflect on those times we shared.

Soon, when He returns, My Son will restore this Garden of Trust on the earth for the participation of many. Then trust in My Son, and I will be the hallmark of life on Earth. With Satan bound, there will be no evil hindrances, only the free will of men. It will continue to be their choice whether to trust Me or not. Freedom will be a part of every individual's life throughout eternity. I will not take their free will away from them. So even in heaven, choices are available.

Once they reside in heaven, you may wonder why anyone would choose anything other than being in a trusting relationship with Me. Good question. Let us look historically at Satan's rebellion. Before he betrayed Me, we shared a relationship based on trust. Then, when lust became his motivator rather than obedience, he fell into pride, which broke our trusting relationship. Pride does not play fair or leave any room within itself to trust another. Adam followed Satan in his rebellion, along with the angels, who are My examples of those who broke trust with Me.

It sounds incredible that someone who has experienced Me in My glory in a face-to-face relationship would choose this, but Satan is an example of this poor choice. None other through the eons of time has ever chosen to betray My trust as he did. Trust is the key to My heart, so hold it close like a precious treasure as I embrace your trust in Me, keeping it close to My heart.

# **Father God's Blueprint**

from King Jesus

God so loves the world that He has given His only begotten Son; that whoever believes in Him should not perish but have everlasting life.

—John 3:16

In a time long ago, when Father's people ran free, there was an opponent to their lifestyle—Satan, the false master, who determined that not freedom but slavery to him should be their lot. He longed to be worshipped like the Father that these people loved and revered. So Satan concocted a brilliant plan. He began implementing it by taking on a form Adam and Eve would not suspect. He came disguised as a creature that was the wisest animal creation. At that time, all animals could speak and had a voice. Adam and Eve enjoyed their daily conversations with it.

When this adversary approached Adam and Eve in disguise, they were unaware of the ruse, for deception had not entered the Garden until that day. Now they were confronted with this creature's question: "Is it true Father said not to eat of every tree?" This couple had not questioned anything Father had told them as they walked in trust of Him. However, this question produced doubt, which gave birth to their free-will choice of disobedience, resulting in pride, which led them to believe they knew better than Father. Thus they shifted their trust and belief in Father to themselves, causing them to fall from being clothed in light to being uncovered, naked, and ashamed. So when Father came to the Garden and called them to join Him, they saw a dramatic contrast between themselves and Father for the first time. They saw His glorious light, revealing their lack of it. They were now naked, stripped of His glory.

Consequently, they did not want to stand before His light and expose their shame to all, including the animal kingdom. So, having compassion for them, Father clothed them with the skins of an animal. But it was only a temporary fix. Then Father put into motion His backup plan. It would take centuries to accomplish, but He is patient, merciful, and compassionate.

### Follow Me

# from King Jesus

If anyone would come after Me, let him deny himself, and take up his cross daily, and follow Me.

For whoever would save his life, shall lose it.

And whoever shall lose his life, for My sake, the same shall save it.

—Luke 9:23-24

Pick up your cross and follow Me. What does this involve? Many attempt to bring understanding to My request. However, the full details still need to be presented. Because these go beyond the teacher's or preacher's knowledge, I will address this topic for the good of My people. Then many will comprehend and run with it.

First, let us take a look at the obvious. The cross is an instrument of death, but death to what? The end of a person's carnality. This is humankind's struggle. Their fallen nature fights to stay in control through its appetites. They are the driving force behind most people's challenges in this world.

The body is a system separate from your spirit. It knows that if your spirit is in control, it will be denied and eventually crucified, putting it to death. So My people need to not listen to the voice of their carnal nature but to the Holy Spirit. He will guide them through denying themselves and bringing death to their fallen carnality.

Every time you ask yourself, "What am I in the mood for?" the answer will be your body speaking. Therefore, it is best to determine your next step by seeking a spiritual solution. It will be found in the Scriptures, the Holy Spirit, or Me. You have options, but all within the confines of the Kingdom of Heaven, for it is here where your best interests are located.

The world's system is out to steal, kill, and destroy you. It will always lead you away from Me, your Fountain of Living Waters. Because they know I am your sustainer in a dry, weary land—Earth. And that I will lead you to your best life, where your divine destiny will be fulfilled.

Crucifying or denying your flesh can be an arduous process or one in which you have divine assistance from Us. Trying to do it in your strength

will be very demanding. However, when you lean on Our assistance, the challenges will be apparent, but the strength you need to overcome them will be given to you. Father has provided all you require to be successful. As He did for Me, He will do for you—draw near Him and abide there.

### **Trauma Is the Root**

from Heavenly Father

Do not conform yourselves to this world.

But be changed by the renewing of your mind.

—Romans 12:2

A child's experience of being born into this world sets a series of protection or trauma experiences in motion. It becomes their foundation throughout life, a filter that impacts their perception of the world, and Satan knows this. He uses it to his advantage by targeting the child with layers of trauma, producing a detachment from Me and others. Their heart becomes disconnected from the love they came to Earth with. Their innocence is stolen along with their trust in Me.

All is not hopeless. It can be turned around. A reset of their heart can take place through My Son and Spirit. This secret has been lost in recent generations. But it is the key to reclaiming their original state of being as My children. Innocence and trust go hand in hand. One is just as important as the other. So My people must take hold of this key and use it.

Here are the steps to restoring your innocence and trust in Me. First, renew your mind by embracing the truth that the world's foundation does not have your best interest in mind. It is out to destroy you, to keep you permanently disconnected from Me. Once this truth has been integrated, proceed to the next step: remove yourself from the contamination of the world's system by rejecting its attractive bait. Yes, it is all bait, tempting you to become intricately woven with the character traits of Satan. This covert operation appears to be a good thing, but behind the tempting bait waits a trap. Be discerning in all you do. Finally, take a step of faith by abandoning the world and living within My Kingdom. It may be the most challenging and complex step, as it appears illogical, unhealthy, and not in your best interest. However, it is the opposite of what your emotions are telling you. Within My Kingdom, you will discover true life and well-being. When you accepted My Son as Redeemer, your citizenship was changed from the world to My Kingdom of love and abundant life.

Once you indulge yourself in every aspect of this new paradigm, the traumas you have experienced will be erased and replaced with trust in Me. A renewal of miraculous proportions will become your daily experience. You will no longer be relegated to hopelessness and confusion but will live in power and love.

Indulge yourself by taking My recommendations and making them your own. When you do, your best life can be lived.

# **Sensitivity Toward the Holy Spirit**

from Heavenly Father

We have not received the spirit of the world, but the Spirit, Who is from God, that we might know the things that are given to us from God.

of which things we also speak, not in the words which man's wisdom teaches,

but those which the Holy Ghost teaches, comparing spiritual things with spiritual things.

—1 Corinthians 2:12–13

The way you rejoiced over your children's births is how I rejoice over each of My children's births. I know the destinies assigned to them, and with those destinies come boatloads of joys and sorrows. So like you, I focus on the joys, and when heartaches come—and they will come—I use them as windows of opportunity, filling them with Myself through the comfort of the Holy Spirit.

When people diminish the Holy Spirit, they do themselves a disservice. He has been sent to Earth to infill those who repent and accept My Son's sacrifice, which was accomplished on their behalf. Without the Holy Spirit, there would be no born-again experience, no spiritual gifts, no *dunamis* power for equipping the saints, no heavenly teaching, and those who do believe would feel like orphans.

The abiding presence of the Holy Spirit is heaven's best gift next to My Son's obedient sacrifice. So why is He rejected? It is a dilemma. My people say they want all He offers, but when He manifests Himself, they run the other way or become so enthralled with the experience that they miss developing a relationship with Him. Very few within the Body of Christ genuinely know Him and welcome His presence. You are one of the few. The Holy Spirit appreciates the warm welcome He receives in your home whenever He comes.

To advance in a relationship with the Holy Spirit requires a sensitivity that is unnecessary for a relationship with My Son or Me. For the Spirit is the Comforter, He wears His heart on His sleeve. Because He is sensitive, grieving Him is easy to do. You may have noticed how quickly He leaves a worship service when it turns to egocentric worship or disappears when people take the glory for themselves. He will not stick around when these habits manifest. If he did, it would be like rewarding bad behavior.

Here are My recommendations for aligning yourself with the Spirit to His harmonic flow. First, acknowledge Him as you do Me. Second, appreciate Him and voice it. Third, cooperate with Him at every turn. Fourth, listen for His still, small voice. He will not yell to get your attention but squelch your peace, attempting to redirect your focus to Him. He does not do this to be a focal point but to share important information for navigating your walk of faith.

It is easy to be attached to the spiritual gifts of the Holy Spirit rather than to Him the Giver, so get to know the Holy Spirit better. You will discover He is your best friend on Earth.

# **Mystery Babylon**

from Heavenly Father

On her forehead was a name written: "A Mystery. The great Babylon.

The mother of whoredoms and abominations of the earth."

—Revelations 17:5

In Scripture, when I speak about Mystery Babylon, I am talking about the spirit that has permeated every nook and cranny of Earth. This spirit was birthed on the day of Satan's fall. She has shown herself throughout the ages in many forms of government, people groups, and cultures. She is not relegated to a faraway corner of the earth but enjoys the limelight, so she focuses on what is trending in the world.

Right now, she is focused on the monetary system. It is not her first time doing this, but it will be her last. This spirit is on its last legs. Before long, the old system of monetary exchange will become antiquated, replaced by My Kingdom principles, as will be shown when My Son comes to govern the earth on My behalf. He is the rightful heir to the throne, even though some still believe He is not. Time will prove them wrong.

In these Last Days, many will be willing to exchange their souls for what this spirit will offer them. Unknowingly, they will be sealing their fate. They have been sold a bill of lies. It is how this spirit operates. It holds out a carrot to lure them in and guides them into a trap they cannot escape. It does not fight fairly or willingly give up those it has enslaved. However, My angels can overcome it and set the captives free. Through intercession, my sons and daughters must stand for their brethren in the secret place. So it is possible for those trapped to be set free, but it is conditional, based on the compassionate input of those free in Me.

As time passes in these Last Days, this spirit will raise its ugly head in new areas of interest. Its far-reaching tendrils will breach new territory, expanding its influence beyond anything in history. Schools are its primary target, to capture the young, infiltrating their minds with evil propaganda that lays a foundation that serves this Babylon spirit. It breaks My heart to know that the innocent will pay the price for the self-centeredness of their parents, who have relinquished them to the care of this devilish system. All

hell will break loose in their societies, and as adults, they will perpetuate this spirit's agendas.

The only hope for the future is My Son's return. He will stop it all by binding this spirit and its minions for a thousand years. Yes, it will be a time of tranquility the earth has not had for a very long time. A time for healing the world and instructing new generations to know My Kingdom and Me, to understand that love is the hallmark and goal of every life lived. Then, My peace will rule, replacing the absurd chaos and confusion that has become the norm.

### **Body Health**

# from Heavenly Father

When Jesus had entered into Capernaum, there came to Him a centurion, begging Him, and said, "Master, my servant lies at home, sick of the palsy and grievously pained." Jesus said to him, "I will come and heal him." But the centurion answered, saying, "Master, I am not worthy that You should come under my roof. But speak only the word, and my servant shall be healed."

—Matthew 8:5–8

The heart's vibrations focus on body health and are the epicenter of many things: worship, the origin of your words, decisions, and love. Because Satan knows this truth, the heart is his target. Even when you were developing in the womb, your heart was under attack, with Satan attempting to prevent you from operating in your call and anointing when you were born.

During My Son's time on Earth, He would speak the corrective Word that restored a person's vibration, and healing manifested. He saw where their wave frequency was skewed and warped, and the Word He said aligned (restored) their vibration.

Jesus, the Word, carries all rightly aligned vibrations, so He, the Word, has authority over and is the corrector of them all. Your spirit resonates with His because of this. Therefore, He is the original first and eternal frequency, making all others counterfeits.

# The Why of Everything

from Holy Spirit

Faith is the confidence of things hoped for and the evidence of things not seen.

—Hebrews 11:1

Faith is the dimension where all is possible in Father. Many need to understand the principle of this dimension, as some Christians incorrectly portray it as solely dependent on the saint. Let us correct this misconception by introducing the truth.

First, there is the why of everything—the why sets the tone for how to navigate this dimension. The why is the motivator for stepping out into the faith dimension with expectations for its manifestation. The why of your faith must be based on others. Yes, others. When faith's focus benefits others rather than yourself, it catapults the desire into a realm where Father resides. It is here where all faith-based things are realized in His presence.

Second, Father disagrees if the why of belief is a self-centered focus. You see, He knows the desires of your heart. He alone can fulfill them and longs to satisfy them in His time. However, many mistake His timing for an unanswered prayer when the right time has not arrived for His response to be revealed.

Third, if your prayer request's why is stepping out in faith for another, it receives special attention. This is because it lines up with Kingdom of Heaven principles. Father loves giving but will not indulge or reward self-focused desires. The focus of this dimension is love for others above love for self. When this criterion is met, prayers are quickly answered. Consequently, pay attention to your why when praying.

# **Signs of the Times**

from King Jesus

His disciples came to Him alone, saying, "Tell us when these things shall be. And what sign shall there be of Your coming, and of the end of the world?" And Jesus answered, and said to them, "See to it that no one deceives you. For many shall come in My Name, saying, 'I am Christ,' and shall deceive many. And you shall hear of wars, and rumors of wars. See that you are not troubled. For all these things must happen. But the end is not yet."

—Matthew 24:3–6

Even though some consider these last days to be ones of significant technological advancements, behind the scenes is a dire strategy, one that has the annihilation of humankind in its crosshairs. I will expose this strategy so My people will respond by preparing for it.

Firstly, the element of this plan of mass destruction is to create as many distractions as possible on the world scene so that it redirects the focus of people worldwide to mundane concerns. Yet, simultaneously, the diabolical threat continues to expand unaware. But this exposé will change this situation. First, however, it will be up to each of you to make a difference for yourselves and your brethren by walking in the truth fearlessly, courageously, and with self-discipline.

Secondly, the governments of this world are in collusion with the adversary, Satan. They are his puppets doing precisely as he demands. If any of them decide to pull out of the devil's alliance, they are first reprimanded, and if they do not comply, they are punished. His modes of punishment include various forms of stealing, destroying and killing. These have always been the adversary's tactics, and they continue today.

Thirdly, as you look around at the world scene, do you see anything that tugs at your spirit as not being true to what it is presenting? If so, you are discerning accurately. Almost all of what is reported is only a tiny fragment of the actual gargantuan plan that is the undercurrent of the world's societies and technological advances. So if you follow the mainstream news, tap into your spiritual discernment as you ask for wisdom, and trust

the Holy Spirit to open your eyes to the hidden reality. Then you will not be impacted by Satan's smoke and mirrors. Instead, you will see through them into the truth of the matter.

### **True Treasure of Heaven**

from Heavenly Father

Neither eye has seen, nor ear has heard, nor have come into man's heart, are those which God has prepared for those who love Him.

—1 Corinthians 2:9

The treasures of heaven await those who desire to know Me. All others only experience the side benefits of My Kingdom. To walk with Me is the epitome of your existence. This is what I created you for—deep fellowship with Me. The *stuff* of My Kingdom is good but superficial. How much more valuable is My presence? *Stuff* satisfies only momentarily, but I will fulfill you eternally outside of time and space. Each of you belongs here, with Me, your true treasure.

Fix your eyes on Me alone, and the stuff of My Kingdom will be given to you. When it comes, you will rejoice, but not like you will when you experience My presence. It is a mind-blowing experience that satisfies your most profound need for intimacy with Me. It is said that no one can see My face and live, yet many hidden-away ones have. They do not share their testimony as others would consider them braggarts, so they keep these encounters to themselves.

My angels watch in awe as those pierce the veil to enter My presence and walk with Me. It astounds angels as they have witnessed many walk away disgruntled and discouraged at their inability to pierce the veil. These people do not understand that the secret to piercing the veil is not their lack of effort but their lack of wholeheartedness for Me. The successful ones are those whose hearts are entirely Mine. They have taken the time to wait before Me. Only in this way is intimacy achieved.

A person's heart is the deciding factor in their success of reaching their goal or their inability to achieve it. So keep your heart pure, free from the world's principles, for this influence contaminates and defiles your hearts. My Son understood this vividly as the world attempted to encroach on His thinking with His heart as its goal. Yet He stood firm against it, overcoming its attempts at every turn.

Cultivate the discipline of silence in your journey of becoming one with Me. It is available and attainable. So come all you who thirst for Me. Patiently I wait for you to probe and ponder My Word so I can reveal the insights and dimensions of My Kingdom truths. Then you will experience the treasure of treasures, Me—being with the One from whom all blessings flow.

# **Forgetfulness Is Epidemic**

from Holy Spirit

Because iniquity shall be increased, the love of many shall be cold. But the one who endures to the end, he shall be saved.

-Matthew 24:12-13

As I look out over the landscape of the Body of Christ in this digital age, I see many who have lost their way. They have become numb and forgotten their salvation because they are immersed in social media and pseudorelationships. It has infiltrated their minds and emotions, contaminating their very being. As a result, they are at risk of losing their salvation.

I know it sounds like a desperate situation, which it is. But next to the number one issue of loneliness, forgetfulness is second among God's people. So the overindulgence of screen time needs to be addressed for what it produces—spiritual cancer that slowly eats away at faith and a relationship with Jesus, undermining salvation.

Social media and its spin-offs can become an addiction if not kept in balance with the rest of a Christian's life. Keeping God as the priority, family second, and job third will keep interactions with media where it belongs, at the bottom of a preference list. So keeping your focus on an authentic relationship with Jesus, the main thing in life, everything else falls into a healthy balance—numbness and forgetfulness are eliminated.

# Father's Kingdom of Light

from King Jesus

You are a chosen generation, a royal priesthood, a holy nation, a people set at liberty;

so that you would show forth the virtues of the One Who has called you out of darkness into His marvelous light.

—1 Peter 2: 9

Throughout history, humanity has sought to know what lies beyond its field of vision. It has longed to comprehend the hidden, unseen realm. However, how they have pierced the veil that shrouds their vision has been inadequate.

If they successfully see beyond the veil, they typically experience a counterfeit brought to them by the adversary Satan. He uses these opportunities to infiltrate their thinking by exposing them to his demonic realm. Here is where it becomes nasty, so to speak. They believe all that waits for them beyond the veil is dark, foreboding, and frightening. But here is the truth.

There is a Kingdom full of light, peace, and wonder, where angels transverse and glorious unfathomable wonders are waiting to be observed and experienced. It is here where all who enter do so through their relationship with Me and come to understand the reality of My Father's creation in its glory—it is the place, My people call home.

### **Heaven Is Real**

from Holy Spirit

In My Father's house are many dwelling places.

If it were not so, I would have told you. I go to prepare a place for you.

And if I go to prepare a place for you, I will come again and receive you to Myself;

that where I am, there may you be also.
—John 14:2–3

In the land of the living, there is not a good understanding of life in heaven, where all are busily involved in the affairs of the earth and those they pray for. It is hard to imagine that heaven is a place of so much activity, but it is. However, it is not chaotic but tranquil and peaceful, like a slow-moving river flowing with one goal—Father's work.

In this work, the citizens of heaven are fulfilled, knowing that much more is yet to be accomplished. Assignments are distributed to them, but it is different from working on Earth. Here it is an effortless joy, absent of drudgery. All their needs are taken care of, so work is unrelated to their survival. It is a different paradigm of life and love, with none of the death or hate found here on Earth.

Remember when Jesus spoke about heaven? It was beyond anything the disciples could comprehend, so it was a topic I addressed after I arrived at Pentecost. First, I described it to them through visions and dreams. Then the disciples could wrap their minds and hearts around what a beautiful place it is.

Heaven is a spectacle, just like its Creator, whose presence fills every molecule with light and life. Nothing dies here, not even flowers. It is ideal beyond explanation and must be experienced to comprehend all it offers.

Travel here is different than it is on Earth. By simply thinking about it, you arrive at your destination. When you arrive, you are welcomed with great love and joy. No matter where you go in heaven, it is the same. It is an environment immersed in Father's love and order.

Food is far more delicious here than on Earth because no curse or fallen nature exists. These are barriers to experiencing the actual reality of Father's creation. When new citizens of heaven arrive here, they are astounded by the flavors they experience. Each bite is a delightful dining adventure beyond imagination.

The angels are courteous and accommodating in their service. They are incredible beings who serve without question. They are not robotic, but each has a distinct personality and sense of humor—one of the many joys here in heaven.

# **Heart Purity**

from King Jesus

Blessed are the pure in heart, for they shall see Father.
—Matthew 5:8

The purity I am after results in a deeper relationship with Me. Out of this level of intimacy flows the Holy Spirit's spiritual gifts and My love for others. This lifestyle produces a Bride that *shines* like a diamond as My partner on Earth.

My Brides are in the world as My representatives. However, if they remain contaminated by the seen realm around them, they will not be prepared for My return, the Millennial reign, or to live in the Kingdom of Heaven. So each one must embrace the purification process.

Holiness and purity go hand in hand as they are the requirements for a close relationship with Me. Due to this, many Brides have only a superficial relational experience with Me. Yet these are the ones My heart chases after. Therefore, I am wooing them to step into the purification process by which they will become ready for My purposes.

For those who have lost hope of obtaining freedom from the world's contamination, I encourage you to push through this thinking by reaching out to Me with an open and sincere heart. I will empower you to dive deep into your purification process—transforming you into My prepared Bride!

# **Applause of Heaven**

from Holy Spirit

Seek those things which are above, where Christ sits at the right hand of Father.

Set your mind on things which are above, not on things which are on the earth.

—Colossians 1:1–2

Many voices are vying for your attention as you walk in the world. Some appear to be encouraging and cheering you forward in your life journey. However, discernment is required to know which applause or accolades are rooted in heaven and which come from the earthly realm. This is the deciding factor as to which voices you should embrace and which ones to reject.

Many will tell you it does not matter the source of your praise, but this is not true. The truth is that it is imperative. Whatever honor you embrace and receive will infiltrate your thinking and motivation. The world's applause produces pride within you, and the applause of heaven creates humility as it prompts you to give all the glory to the Father and Jesus through a beautiful "knee-jerk" response.

Applause is innocent in itself, but its source is what skews it into becoming a diabolical influence. Like arrows in the night shot by the adversary of your soul, praise from men is as lethal. Therefore, be discerning, alert, and watchful, so you do not fall prey to this evil trap.

The applause of Heaven is part of your divine inheritance—go after it!

### **Perfect Love**

from Holy Spirit

Father is holy.
—Psalm 99:9 (GNV)

When you think about love, it is typically relegated to the emotional arena. However, there is a love that extends far beyond this limitation. It is pure love. The true nature of pure love is found only in the holiness of the divine Trinity, producing a sacred love affair. So the kind of love We share for one another is divine in its core and expression. Nothing outside of our holy nature can give this type of love. Therefore, it is reserved only for the Godhead.

Even though you are made in Father's image, your nature is void of divinity and tainted by your fallen nature. Therefore, you cannot give this pure love. You can only observe it in the Trinity and bask in its overflow. However, you are wired to receive agape love. Transcendent, agape love is the fatherly love of Father for you. It is a selfless love that is unmerited and prioritizes the needs of others above its own, as seen through the selfless, sacrificial love of Jesus on the cross.

The pure, holy love the divine Trinity experiences are flawlessly united. Each of us fully knows and perfectly loves the other. It is a love that loves for the sake of loving, absent of boundaries and separation. It is its own reward—ultimate love.

### **True Purification**

from Holy Spirit

Draw near to Father, and He will draw near to you.

Cleanse your hands, you sinners.

And purge your hearts, you double-minded.

—James 4:8

The soul is where authentic purification begins. For in the soul is where all evil trappings find their home. So it makes sense that cleansing starts here.

Purification begins when a soul receives redemption through accepting Jesus as its Savior. Then it progresses by the Holy Spirit bringing conviction to those things the soul has become accustomed to, believing it is the original part of itself. However, the opposite is true. It is a diabolical infiltration weaving into the very fiber of the person's thoughts. Once exposed by the light of Christ, its time has come to be removed through confession, producing purification of the soul through the cleansing of the blood of Jesus.

Cleansing can be a lengthy process but not necessarily a requirement. The pace of purification depends solely on the person's free will to align with heaven or the world. Sanctification progresses when a person's soul abides in Jesus. He is the activator and progressor of each person's purification process. It is a process important to Him as He knows the outcome for each soul. He sees the result of their spiritual accomplishments and their moral failures.

Many may struggle with the purification process, but there is another way. Purification is achieved by simply surrendering to the process. Struggling is only a by-product of the flesh resisting to maintain its carnal indulgences. Consequently, letting go of these indulgences produces the desired sanctification of the soul.

The ultimate experience is when the soul arrives at its destination of oneness with Father, just as Jesus achieved when He walked the earth. He is our standard for sanctification. So what He accomplished is available to every Christian. The question is, are you willing to surrender to purification?

# **Elevated to New Heights**

from Holy Spirit

Whoever desires to be great among you shall be your servant. And whoever desires to be your leader shall be the servant of all.

—Mark 10:43–44

Within the Kingdom of Heaven, the measure of a person is not based on how many people they have authority over but on how many people they serve. Therefore, those elevated to new heights must be willing to be the servant of all. However, some Christians are concerned with social status and pecking order, so advancement produces differing, controversial opinions. This topic should not be contentious because the Scriptures explain it clearly and accurately. However, Scripture continues to be misinterpreted by many pastors and teachers.

So what is the definition of Kingdom advancement? Being great is not about prestige or privilege. Instead, it involves surrender and sacrifice. It is found in the selfless attitude and intentional actions of being a servant to all, not just those you choose but also those who repel you. Jesus and the New Testament Apostles surrendered to being servants to all. Their lifestyle is reflected in their writings and recorded actions. Moreover, throughout the generations, their spiritual fruit continues to be enjoyed by multitudes.

As I watch those who willingly embrace being selfless servants without any strings attached or any personal agendas or expectations of promotion, the love and truth expressed through their lives manifest into the world for all to see and replicate. Furthermore, whoever joins this pursuit takes on servanthood by caring for others. So being promoted in God's Kingdom is accomplished only when Christians empty themselves of pride by embracing the humility and meekness of loving service to all.

Subsequently, being elevated is accomplished by selflessly loving others as Jesus loves you.

### **Your Bandwidth**

from King Jesus

Whatever things are true; whatever things are noble; whatever things are right; whatever things are pure; whatever things are lovely; whatever things are admirable;

if there is any excellence or if there is any praise, think on these things.
—Philippians 4:8

In the grand scheme of things, there is a master plan that was set in place before the beginning of time. This plan included every person who would ever live. Yes, every person, none excluded. However, as enormous as this task may seem, it was easy for Father. He is the Creator, the Source, and the Innovator. He saw this plan in His imagination before it became a concept.

When the Father determined all was in place, He activated the plan by breathing life into it. Now, this plan was integrated into His mind as a mainframe neural network consisting of countless nodes, who are His children.

Everyone is connected within this neural network through varying bandwidths within the Great Architect's mainframe of thought. The database is the Word of the Father, the Bible. So thought in this network must be in alignment with the Word. Any thought that does not align with the truth of the Word is considered a rogue viral thought.

The Holy Spirit is like an antivirus software that traverses the neural network, monitoring all thought. When He detects corrupted ideas outside Scriptural truths, He brings conviction to that person. Then, through their free-will repentance, viral thoughts are erased, restoring the individual as an integral receptor of the mainframe's love output.

The neural network has very stringent requirements for those who want to remain connected. If the person persists in their rebellious thoughts, it typically leads to their rejection of the mainframe's environment. They could be coded out. The choice is theirs because free will is a gift. When a person rejects the mainframe, no longer wanting to be a part of it, they become disconnected, casting themselves out of this loving environment of light into deep darkness.

On the other hand, those that remain aligned with Scriptural truths through the mind of Christ within them stay integrated, and as they spiritually grow their bandwidth increases. They eventually become like Jesus—one with the Father, Creator of all things.

# **Signs of the Times**

from Heavenly Father

Be mindful, therefore, that you walk carefully—not as fools, but as wise—redeeming the season. For the days are evil.

Therefore, be not unwise. But understand what the will of the Lord is.

—Ephesians 5:15–17

Divination has taken on many forms in these end times. Therefore, My children must be discerning and walk in righteousness. This lifestyle keeps them from falling into the subtle traps of the adversary.

Worldwide, witchcraft is at an all-time high. As the days grow darker before My Son returns, the devil will pull out all stops to entangle you in his schemes. To make matters worse, he can disguise himself as an angel of light, so his devices appear good or enlightening, but under these facades lies your destruction.

Leaning on the Holy Spirit will sharpen your discernment and increase your wisdom as He guides you to fulfilling your divine destiny. Along the way, if you become deceived into embracing the devil's tactics, call out to Me for your deliverance—I will rescue you.

### Checkmate

from Holy Spirit

An angel blew the trumpet, and there were great voices in heaven, saying, "The kingdoms of the world are our Lord's, and His Christ's!

And He shall reign for evermore!"

—Revelation 11:15

The game of life is played by two opponents, similar to a chess game. However, the two opponents are diametrically opposed in their tactical skills and intuitive abilities. One player believes he can win, while the other knows He will win. The believing player bases his perspective on a lofty, prideful view of himself, while the other player possesses holy character traits based on unconditional love.

The two players are Satan and Jesus. These two rivals are engaged in this game until Jesus returns to Earth. Until then, the Commander of the angel armies strategically moves His warriors in covert attacks like pawns on a chessboard. Unfortunately, Satan is at a disadvantage in this game. In his attempts to avoid an undesirable outcome, he is restricted to defensive moves against the high-level maneuvers of Jesus, whose Father is omnipresent and all-knowing! Quite the advantage. Checkmate is now in view, with the imminent second coming of the King of Kings heralded by the sound of heaven's trumpets!

# **Trumpets Are Sounding**

from Holy Spirit

Blow the trumpet in Zion, and shout in Mine holy mountain, let all the inhabitants of the land tremble: for the day of the Lord is come for it is at hand.

A day of darkness and blackness, a day of clouds and obscurity.

—Joel 2:1–2 (GNV)

Blow the trumpet in Zion! This phrase points to the watchmen who stand guard on a city's defensive wall blowing shofars to alert its citizens to an invading army's advancements. As prophesized in the Bible regarding this specific time, this worldwide event is here. My Watchmen are blowing their trumpets to warn the Body of Christ, but few are listening, and those who hear—remain silent and still.

My dilemma is how to motivate them to action. What will it take—a natural disaster, an economic collapse, or something even more devastating like a foreign invasion of their nation? I relent from these ideas, but how to inspire them to be mobilized remains the point. This predicament leads Me to consider another point. What is the condition of their hearts? Are they sold out for the Kingdom of Heaven, or do they continue to have one foot rooted in the world? The latter is true.

Consequently, heaven has decided to mobilize the Bridal army so that they will join King Jesus in His efforts. This army is devoted to their King Bridegroom and will faithfully perform all He has in His heart for them to accomplish. He alone is their focus. Their allegiance has been tested before, and the refiner's fire has purified them. Therefore, they are ready to lay down their lives for the cause of the Kingdom of Heaven and their Bridegroom King—they are His prepared Brides!

### You Are Loved

from Heavenly Father

The Father Himself loves you because you have loved Me and have believed that I came out from God.

—John 16:27

Mathematical equations do not work in My Kingdom as they do on Earth. Instead, the principle of faith plus gratitude produces unlimited results, an abundance not restricted to a formula. My Word says, "All things are possible with Me." This is the foundation of all miracles. Acknowledging who I am and your gratitude toward Me provides what you need.

Did I not say I am the great I am? Yes, I did, and I do not lie, so your trust in Me accesses My heart, which is the source of all I give to My children. With this in mind, abandon the fear of your requests being rejected or unanswered. I answer prayer with a yes or a no based on My knowledge of what is in your best interest. Am I not your Father? Yes, I am! Consequently, I will parent you with My vast wisdom and unconditional love.

Rest assured, I watch over your life and all that concerns you. I see all and know all. My perspective is unlimited; I see the past, present, and future. So My provision and guidance for your life are based on all these factors—you can trust it.

When you arrive home in heaven, you will see Me and be confident of your place in My heart. However, the experience of knowing My love for you is available now. All it requires is your pursuit of a close relationship with Me. Then you will come to know Me and experience My heart for you. So I invite you to enter My presence.

I am waiting for you!

(	2
L	J

### **Bridal Hearts**

Set me as a seal on thine heart, and as a signet upon thine arm for love is strong.
—Song of Solomon 8:6

Ithin every Bridal Heart is a champion of faith waiting to emerge. No ordinary champion, but one that is spiritually on fire to obtain all Heaven has planned. All that is required is your cooperation.

Jesus is raising a company of Spirit-filled Bridal Hearts who continually love and adore Him as they accomplish the Father's will, just like Mary Magdalene and King David. They, too, were Bridal Hearts, a redeemed woman sold out for her beloved Jesus and a man after the Father's heart—role models for today's Bridal Hearts.

The biblical saints of the past were people like us who became victorious by achieving what the Father called them to do. They faced challenges that seemed impossible to overcome. Yet, they stood firm, arriving at their heavenly destination with their mission accomplished.

Each time David went into battle, he did not know what the fight would involve. So he went spiritually equipped, trusting in Father God as he went forward. It would have been too heavy a burden if Father had shown him everything the battle would include. The same is true with us. It would weigh us down if we were shown all that awaits us in our future. So taking it a step at a time by faith, trusting Father to reveal our assignments to us in His timing, is walking in the footsteps of David and our beloved Jesus.

As an example from my life, on September 20, 2006, the Holy Spirit opened my spiritual eyes to see into heaven. I saw Jesus riding His white horse as He called Heaven's army to prepare for His return to Earth in response to the evil forces planning to annihilate humankind.

#### My Mandate

from Jesus on 2/5/2006:

Kathleen, My sheep cry out to Me day and night, searching for an authentic encounter with Me, their true Shepherd. These are the saints I am sending to you. These are the ones My heart beats for. I will draw them to Myself through your life. So, be valiant! Lead this army of prayer warriors to do great exploits for My Kingdom.

On September 25, 2002, while attending a prayer conference, I received a Word of confirmation from a recognized prophetess unaware of my call to raise a Bridal Heart army for Jesus. She said, "Kathleen, you are like Joan of Arc. You wear a mantle of holiness. You also have an anointing like Elijah and John the Baptist. The Lord is giving you a sword today to take with you as you unite the Bridal Remnant. You will go to people in high places with a Word from God. You will see a map with strategic cities lit up, revealing where He is sending you."

At that time, this Word from the Lord made my mind tilt. However, I had minimal experience in this arena and still needed to author the Bridal Heart books. So I tucked this encouraging Word away on the back burner of my mind, waiting to see how and when it would manifest. Now, in 2023, it is clear. I have authored two Bridal Heart books; the ministry website BridalHeart.org is built as a resource for connecting and equipping the Bridal Heart Army. Additionally, during my public ministry to others, the anointings similar to John the Baptist and Elijah have manifested themselves over the past twenty years.

#### **New Era Is Coming**

*from the Father on 11/30/2021:* 

My Son's Bride has been set aside to raise a standard of righteousness on the earth because the world system defies Me at every turn by doing violence to My innocent ones and destroying My creation right before My eyes.

I long to complete this time in history and usher in My Son's reign of peace and love. But, first, He will honor Me in all He does by leaving no stone unturned in bringing righteousness to the earth. Then at the end of His thousand-year reign, a new era of love and peace will be established. Never again will the world descend into debauchery.

In days gone by, many came looking for Jesus, but few discovered Him, even though He was standing before them. They did not discern or

recognize Him. Many in our day are the same: the broken world around them has hardened their hearts; lies have blinded their eyes and plugged their ears.

However, when the prayer warriors of the anointed Bridal Heart Army speak, the Holy Spirit will overtake their listeners, setting them free to hear, see, and receive Jesus, their Savior. Therefore, lean on the Holy Spirit to help prepare the way for the return of King Jesus.

#### **Be Faithful**

*from King Jesus on 5/22/2020:* 

Being a member of the Bridal Heart Army may be a challenging task. It may appear overwhelming, so take it a step at a time as you depend on the Holy Spirit. As you do this, you will grow spiritually and become an irreplaceable asset by contributing to the group. In addition, this approach produces a devoted and faithful prayer warrior as the Bridal Heart Army grows strong in its victorious exploits.

You can do this! One step at a time.

When turmoil and trembling are the order of the day, many will scatter in fear for their lives, but the Bridal Hearts will stand firm by faith. As the Holy Spirit leads, we will charge ahead when others run for cover. Then, when all becomes dark, we will be known as lights on a hill that shine bright for all to see, and those who watch our lives will be motivated to do the same.

#### **Rest in Him**

from King Jesus on 2/2/2020:

The principles My Bridal Hearts adhere to are based on My love for them and others. They are My Love Army, and others will see this as the hallmark of their lives. Hate has no place in any of them. Even though I call them an army, it is not defined as the world defines an army. My Brides do not war against people. They come against principalities and powers in the high places. Their marching orders come from the Holy Spirit. He will advise and guide them; lean on Him. It is imperative that My Bride Army *rest* in Me, meaning abide in Me. Think of it this way: A Shepherd guides His flock, and they rest in his care. They relax and trust in him. So are My Brides to lean on Me to care for them.

In Him, you also are being built together to be the habitation of God by the Spirit.

### —Ephesians 2:22

#### Love Walk

*from King Jesus on 4/15/2020:* 

My army of Brides will do great exploits in My name. Through prayer, they will conquer and overthrow evil powers by My might. They will tear down demonic structures built against My people. They will walk in love and be known as belonging to Me, their Bridegroom.

There will be times when standing before us is a person or group we do not respect. However, according to God's commands, Scripture tells us we must honor them. So in all we do, our emotions are not to be in charge; instead, our marching order is the command to honor others. We will be honored for our obedience by pleasing Father now and after we arrive in heaven. Honoring others is the only way to live. "Be kindly affectionate toward one another with brotherly love. Lead one another toward honor" (Romans 12:10).

#### Lean on Me

from Heavenly Father on 3/19/2023:

I want to show you something. A concept that is critical for My people in this season. It is the reason My Son came. So, as a reminder, this concept is a principle liberating to those who depend on their strength rather than Mine. In the days gone by, many lived in spiritual darkness where they did not discern their next step, so they relied on the wisdom of men. This led them deeper into the principles of the world, ultimately destroying their lives. Therefore, the only way to live is to lean on Me for everything you need.

We are in a conflict, but according to Romans 16:20, "The God of peace shall tread Satan under your feet." But first, the Bridal Hearts must armor up by abiding in the presence of Jesus, our Bridegroom. Then by faith, our job is to expose the hidden works of darkness and drive the adversary. We do this by saturating ourselves in the Scriptures to become as courageous and bold as lions.

#### **His Protection**

from King Jesus on 10/16/2020:

The Bridal Hearts are My trailblazers! When others shrink back, they will charge forward by the Holy Spirit. When others say, "Do not go there," they will say, "I will go!" When others see spiritual giants and run for cover, they see spiritual giants and will run them off. As they do these things, I protect them under the shadow of My wings.

For they inherited not the land by their own sword, neither did their own arm save them: but thy right hand, and thine arm, and the light of thy countenance, because thou didst favor them. Thou art my king, O God: send help unto Jacob. Through thee have we thrust back our adversaries: by thy Name have we trodden down them that rose up against us. For I do not trust in my bow, neither can my sword save me. But thou hast saved us from our adversaries, and hast put them to confusion that hate us. Therefore will we praise God continually, and will confess thy Name forever (Psalm 44:3–8 [GNV]).

A Bridal Heart prayer warrior deeply trusts Jesus. When others ridicule or reject us as we obediently follow Him, we find comfort, acceptance, and encouragement in His loving presence. There is no better place to safely rest than in Him. No matter what we face, Jesus always waits to receive us when we turn to Him.

#### **Spiritual Victories**

from King Jesus on 7/2/2020:

Satan does not assault just your prayers; he also attacks your praises. His goal is to stop all praise to Father. So prayer is warfare, and praise is victory. My army of Brides will conquer dragons, principalities, and powers, causing them to bow their knee to My Name. They will cast out devils, setting the captive free. Finally, their wholehearted Bridal love for Me empowers them to accomplish all these spiritual victories for Father's Kingdom.

#### **Daily Assaults**

*from King Jesus on 12/17/2018:* 

The Word of the Lord remains constant from the sun's rising until it goes down. There is nothing that hinders it from reaching its target. What impacts it is the person being compromised from believing and receiving it. The daily assault on each person is more in these last days than ever before. As the Kingdom of Heaven draws near, there is pushback from devils. Satan knows that if each person believed and received, there would be no stopping the Bridal army from rising and winning victories for Father's glory.

Before Jesus returns, much will transpire in heaven and on Earth—much chaos and confusion alongside peace and preparation. This contrast will amplify over time. Then, when all is lost, and hope appears to be gone, Father will send King Jesus to fulfill the prophecy of His thousand-year reign—all things will be made new.

#### **Stay Focused**

from the Father on 1/9/2023:

My Son's Bridal army will arise and represent its Bridegroom. Love is its hallmark, and the power to push back evil is its attribute. Holiness is its enduring force, purified in preparation for His return. Nothing lacking. All eyes are on Him, the lover of their souls.

Bridal Hearts rise above any circumstance of suffering by focusing on Jesus. When we do, the world fades away, and our focus is elevated to heaven. It is the best way to reset our mind's focus. In addition, it is a powerful Kingdom key when faced with persecution. "For whoever would save his life, shall lose it. And whoever shall lose his life, for my sake, the same shall save it. For what does it benefit a man if he wins the whole world and destroys himself, or loses himself? For whoever shall be ashamed of Me and My words, of him shall the Son of Man be ashamed when He shall come in His own glory, and in the glory of the Father, and of the holy angels" (Luke 9:24–26).

#### Trust Me

from King Jesus on 2/6/1997:

I will bless and anoint My Brides as they step out in faith, believing in Me to lead and anoint them for ministry to others. So put on your armor and go forth into battle. For the enemy of your soul will not relinquish his strongholds in the church, the body of Christ, without a fight. But remember, I will do the battling through you. First, you must stand firm by faith, and then you will see My hand move mightily on your behalf. Many may mock you for your trust in Me but know I am the rewarder of all who walk by faith, not sight. I will show you how to accomplish this seemingly overwhelming task. I am able. You are not. Trust Me to do this on your behalf.

In the challenging days ahead, we will need to listen to the voice of Jesus to follow Him as the loving Shepherd of our souls. Purifying our minds produces clarity in the spiritual realm, enabling us to hear more clearly.

"Whatever things are true; whatever things are noble; whatever things are right; whatever things are pure; whatever things are lovely; whatever things are admirable; if there is any excellence or if there is any praise, think on these things" (Philippians 4:8).

#### Hide in Him

from King Jesus, 3/4/2019:

Many things must be put into place. The army of the Lord is gathering for the battle. You will see it with your own eyes. It will be nothing like any battle in the past. All stops will be pulled out as evil knows its days are numbered. It would be best if you relied on Holy Spirit for everything. He will show you where to go and how to do it. Every little detail matters now. Take notice of everything. The slightest detail misunderstood can change your course. Talk with him now so you will develop a deep relationship with Him. He will help you with discernment, which is critical. Many will assault you, but you've Me to hide in. I am the cleft of the rock. Hide in Me. That is how I was able to keep silent before My accusers. I hid in Father as the Holy Spirit empowered Me.

Nowadays, many thirst for the truths found in the Word of God. Unfortunately, some unscrupulous people take the opportunity to fleece Father's sheep. Opportunists who are devilishly driven and whose consciences have been seared are fleecing His sheep, and His heart is broken over it. He applauds our efforts as we freely serve others without monetizing our anointings, for we know we have freely received, and so we freely give. Jesus watches our every move with great awe of our love for others and Him. One day we will receive our heavenly reward for a life of loving service.

#### Allegiance

from King Jesus on 12/13/2022:

Kathleen, you are My warrior Bride. You have been fighting off Satan's attacks your whole life. I am so proud of you. But unfortunately, the battles ahead of you are more fierce. So many watch you navigate life with the skills of a Ninja. It amazes them how stealthy and accurate you are. However, you know the truth. It is your dependence on Me that is your *superpower*. You look to Me for everything, and I bless you because of it.

The battle ahead is brutal. It will require undying allegiance to Me, no matter what My Bridal army encounters. The devil is pulling out all his resources and reinforcements for the coming battle, but the Bridal Hearts will stand in the glory and power of Father. He alone will sustain them to victory. So remain resolute, unmoving in your faith.

During these end times, a light of refuge is provided for us when all becomes dark, for it is within us. This light will not go out no matter what comes against it. We can rely on it to be there when we need it the most. When others fall by the wayside, we will rise. When others deny Jesus, we will declare Him. Many of the Bridal Hearts may be hidden away, but soon you will be released to pave the way for His return.

Fear has a way of weaving itself into our hearts in ways we do not expect. Fear may come knocking on our hearts in the dire days ahead. Whether or not we open the door to our hearts, letting fear in will be up to each of us. Our free will is a gift; we must use it wisely.

#### **Battle Lines**

from King Jesus on 11/20/2020:

The time has come for My Brides to go to war through intercessory prayer. We will go forward into battle together. With My Brides by My side, I will wreck the adversary's strongholds that bind My people. Their eyes will open to the truth and run with the message. So many will see and hear what I will be pouring through them. These warriors are My arms and My voice in a darkened world. So rise and see what I will do through surrendered lives like these. The battle lines have been drawn. The troops of light are assembling. March forward as I lead. The battle is Mine, and they are Mine!

#### **Dividing Walls**

from King Jesus on 1/2/2021:

Kathleen, charge forward. I will give you strategies that overcome the enemy of My people. These are battle plans from on high. I have sent My messenger angels to you and will send them to you again. But, first, tear down the walls that divide My people. These are the enemy's devices; divide and conquer is his plan. The prayers and declarations of the Bridal Hearts will be like battering rams demolishing these walls.

1 John 5:4–5 says, "All that is born of God overcomes this world. And this is that victory that has overcome this world: our faith. Who is it that overcomes this world but the one who believes that Jesus is the Son of God." We overcome when we stand firm by faith as we engage in intercessory warfare prayer and prophetic worship against the adversary's attacks. We win! Success is ours because Jesus purchased our victory with His blood, and legions of angels have been assigned to assist us. We will

win every battle when we stand firm in faith by trusting Jesus with our determination, tenacity, and perseverance.

#### **Help Others**

from the Father on 2/5/2023:

Many will run to and fro in the days ahead, looking for salvation. It will elude them, for it is found only in My Son. They have become deluded by the world's propaganda. It will require My people to stand up, make their voices heard, and direct the deluded ones to Jesus. In this hour, I will empower My people with power from on high so that they will not depend on themselves but on the Holy Spirit. It is a critical time—the last great harvest of souls!



### **Arise, Bridal Heart!**

By the Holy Spirit, I sense that the Father is up to something huge! It has been prophesied that in the Last Days, a mighty awakening and outpouring of the Holy Spirit's power will be released, unlike any other time in history. Heavenly Father is about to show up and show off by performing supernatural wonders through His people. We will be awe-struck as holy reverential fear falls as He pours His incredible power on us and others in the Body of Christ.

If you are concerned about not qualifying to operate in the Holy Spirit's power due to your past mistakes or feeling spiritually incapable, be at peace because Jesus has forgiven you and chosen you for a glorious eternal purpose. Furthermore, He has set you apart for Kingdom participation by equipping you to know His secrets in this book and positioning you to perceive His instructive whispers.

Depend on the fact that all of Heaven is cheering you on! Stir up the Holy Spirit's power within you—press on to victory, drawing your strength from Him. No matter what the future holds, do not give up, and do not give in.

Faithfully fix your eyes on your Bridegroom, King Jesus, the author and finisher of your faith. Then dive deep into the Holy Spirit like never before —enthusiastic and expectant about your miraculous life!

# **RESOURCES**

Kathleen Kaplan has also authored *Bridal Heart Diary: Becoming Prepared for Your Face-to-Face Encounter with Jesus*. You can access free e-books of Bridal Heart Diary and Bridal Heart Scribe at the Bridal Heart ministry website. To purchase these books, please visit Amazon.com.

Learn more about the Bridal Heart Ministry by visiting <a href="https://www.BridalHeart.org">www.BridalHeart.org</a>